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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: . . . (gavel). . . Aloha and good afternoon. This is our Planning
Committee meeting. The meeting will now come to order. If I may please request that
any of you in the, the gallery here if you have any noisemaking devices if you would put
them on silent mode or. . .so that none of us will be interrupted during our deliberations
today. Thank you very much for that. I'll begin with introductions of our Planning
Committee dealing with first of all going to the Members that are present beginning at
my far left here, Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Good afternoon. Seated next to him is Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Coming and excused for now and on her way
would be the Vice-Chair, Member Johnson. And then in front of me Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha. And then seated next to him is Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Good afternoon.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha. And then to the far right Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aloha, thank you. Our non-voting Members if they show up
will be Member Pontanilla and our Council Chair, Member Mateo. And I begin also by
introducing those from the Corporation Counsel that is represented here today,
Mr. James Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And also Madelyn D'Enbeau, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MS. D'ENBEAU: Good afternoon.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And from our Planning Department, we have our Planning
Director, Mr. Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Good afternoon, Chair.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And also seated at the far right, far right we have Mr. Alueta
from the Planning Department. Thank you. And our Committee Staff today to my right
and forward is our Legislative Attorney and that's Mr. Raatz. And to my far right our
Committee Secretary, Ms. Clarita Balala.
So, we will begin public testimony in a few moments. Those of you wishing to testify
today should sign up if you haven't already done so. And testimony will be limited to
three minutes and testifiers are requested to state your name for the record and to indicate
who you are representing.
I would like to introduce our items on the agenda today. We have two items before us.
They're PC-44, Definition of Height, and PC-15, which is a Solar Energy Facilities as
Permitted Uses in Agricultural Zoning Districts.
I begin with an opening description of PC-44. The definition of height in the
Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance has been a subject of debate for several years.
Today's meeting is the first opportunity for the current Council to consider the topic. On
November 18, 2008, the former Council's Planning Committee received the draft bill the
Planning Director had. . .is listed in today's meeting agenda. The Committee was unable
to reach a decision on the bill last term. I have scheduled today's meeting at the request
of the Department of Corporation Counsel. After testimony, I will ask both Corporation
Counsel and the Department of Planning to provide an overview of this item. I will begin
to accept public testimony on PC-44.
And if there's. . .I know I have a couple of you that are here for the second item, PC-15.
If you are unable to remain for that item to be heard and would like to testify earlier,
please indicate so. But otherwise, we'll begin with PC-44, okay.
Okay, without any objections then, Committee Members, the Chair will now accept
public testimony on PC-44.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Okay, if we can begin then with public testimony. The
first testifier here is Wendy Higa and she would be followed by Greg Walker.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MS. HIGA: Good afternoon, Planning Committee Chair, Members of the Committee. My name
is Wendy Higa. My parents moved our family to their home off of Palama Drive in
1965. My interpretation of PC-44 is that this amendment will allow projects that date
back to 1991 to proceed with the definition of height using the finished grade as a start,
instead of the natural grade. This is unacceptable.
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Neighbors in this older community were dealing with the effects of the development and
were left with no other option than to sue the County and the developer. Less than a year
ago, in December. sorry, December 2008, the neighbors won a State court judgment
against the County. The neighbors spent a lot of time, energy, and expense to get the
court to uphold the law as it existed and which the neighborhood relied on.
To consider backdooring this proposed amendment at this time is unjust. If PC-44 is
made retroactive to 1991, it says to the court system, to the neighbors of Palama Drive,
and the rest of the citizens of Maui County, if the County cannot win through the courts
legally, the County will go back and make changes to the law, write laws to suit the
County's needs, and make it retroactive to the County's wants.
PC-44 is unfair to people in the neighborhood and proposes to circumvent the State court
system. You can pass PC-44 but please do not make it retroactive to 1991. With the
stroke of a pen, the County will simply sign away the laws that have, that the
neighborhood has relied on to protect and keep their hard-earned simple lifestyle. Please
take a drive down Palama Drive and look towards Wailuku. The backyards of this
neighborhood has been transformed from tranquility to a wall of. . .a depressing wall of
dirt fill. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Ms. Higa. Members, are there any questions for
the testifier? Okay, Member Nishiki followed by Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you, Wendy. Without saying too much, I. I, I, I agree
with you that the County is trying to backdoor this situation and, and as a result we're
having this meeting, in fact it was called by our Corporation Counsel. However, my, my
concern has to be with. . .1 see many of you here that are retirees. How much of your
hard-earned money, not to mention stress, that you've probably gone through? I saw, Ed,
a good friend of mine from Ed's Refrigeration. But how much money have you
personally spent because of this?
MS.HIGA: My father, being the kind of man he is, refused to sue the County or the developer
because his feeling was the law will prevail. So, at this time, my question is the law
prevailed but they still trying to change it, so.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. HIGA: I mean they spent countless dollars. They spent it on their own personal home, to
upgrade, to clean it. I mean you wouldn't believe the mess that they had. They have to
close their windows all the time, clean the. . .they had to put in an air conditioning system
so that they don't have to deal with all that dust and everything.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, this air conditioning system was put in because of that
development?
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MS. HIGA: It is used because of the development.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MS. HIGA: They put one in but they never used it. But because of the development with all that
dust that was coming and whatever, they tend to use it more often than they ever did.
They never used to use it.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: How old are your parents'?
MS. HIGA: Eighty-one and 83.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And how much of their lives just recently have been in, in
discussing what they've experienced so far? How much time has it been now?
MS. HIGA: A lot. You know, for them it's very distressing but being that the kind of people
that they are they won't go out. I mean the people that sued the County if you go and you
ask them, that is the last thing that they want to do. They would not want to sue anybody.
The kind of people that they are they wouldn't sue anybody but they felt like they had no
other option.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and. and tell me about the view that you used to enjoy.
What has occurred?
MS. HIGA: Well, before we could see like the Maui Lani Golf Course. And I'm not saying that
I don't want people to develop there but, you know, if you develop along the natural
grade, we would still see the golf course. Right now, if my mother looks across the
street, her neighbor. . .if I stand on her neighbor's roof, the dirt fill is as high as my head.
So, if you're going to build from the finish grade, which is the five feet above her roof
line, it'll go 35 feet above her roof line. That's the kind of view she's going to have.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Wendy, thank you for being here. I
wanted to know what is your address? What is your parents' address?
MS. HIGA: 759 Ikai Street. It's the lowest part of Palama Drive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Ikai Street. No, I'm familiar with the area. I've
been there a number of times. And can they still see the West Maui Mountains?
MS. HIGA: The tips, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The tips, right?
MS. HIGA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Also, you mentioned about using the air
conditioning more, and when I read in here they say there was no adverse affect, that
there was no damaging of the ground, and there was no change in the overall.
MS. HIGA: The person who said that didn't live there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well, yeah, that's exactly what I'm reading from.
MS. HIGA: Yeah, so.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, okay, so your parents have been tremendously
impact by this?
MS. HIGA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay and they've lived there since '65? So -MS. HIGA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --more years than we can count, you know, you were born
and raised there.
MS. HIGA: Mike, can I just point out their neighbors? I don't want them to stand 'cause, cause
a lot of them have a hard time standing. But the neighbors of Palama Drive, can you just
raise your hands, please? Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I guess the last question I have for you, if we
were to pass this and backdoor like you just mentioned, you know the ramifications
would be then what has occurred stays and that's the end of that.
MS. HIGA: And that is the saddest thing that I ever heard.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very much. Appreciate that, Wendy.
MS. HIGA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Any other questions for the testifier? Member Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: How much more electricity has your parents had to bear
because of this and I presume that they're on fixed income?
MS. HIGA: Yeah, I, I don't ask about the electric bill. I just know like my electric bill when I
use the AC, you know when we had that heat thing, and I used the AC everyday. I'm
saying mine went up $50 a day. . .$50 a month. But I only use it in the afternoon when I
come home from work. So, it's not like an all day thing. So, I, I have no clue what theirs
goes up.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you.
MS. HIGA: Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Members, and for the Council, as well as those of you who are
in attendance today, let me make one thing real clear and why we have this item before
you. It is not the intent of the Chair to exercise a backdoor kind of process as has been
described. This is not why we're here. I'm the new Planning Committee Chair. This is
an item before my Committee. I thought that today would be an opportunity for us to
become updated on this issue. I have read the minutes of the last proceedings in the last
term and I understand the difficulty at which this item had been for many of you. I don't
expect you to come today to regurgitate or to restate all of those kinds of issues. What I
am expecting is that we will be updated today on what has transpired since the last
Committee met on this item. And that I appreciate your input today but please
understand that, as Chair of this Committee, it is my intent to make sure that we fully
understand what has occurred since the last year has passed and that is my intent. And
any decisions that come about will be discussed in this Committee based on the facts that
are presented to us. So, don't come here thinking that that is the Chair's intent and I want
to clarify that for all of you. So, I hope that helps you in your, your participation as well
today.
So. with that, I would like to call the next testifier and that is Greg Walker. And
following Greg would be Elizabeth Walker.
MR. WALKER: Hi, my name is Greg Walker. I live with my wife, Elizabeth Walker, in the
New Sandhills Estate. We live on Lot 85 and I think one thing that's important for us to
say today in listening to you folks and the other community adjacent to the Fairway No.
12 over there is that we are going to be adversely affected by whatever decision is made
here. And, you know, my personal feelings on the other community versus our
community there, there's been some real separation of, of what has, actually has occurred
in the, in the two communities.
We were very fortunate. We were the first ones to build a home in the New Sandhills
Estate and, and we just moved from across the street so we've been in Maui Lani for
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quite some time. We're very familiar with the neighborhoods and, and, and we love it
and that's why we built right across the street. I think it's tremendously important to
point out the financial impact, I. I think, somebody over here mentioned that. The
financial impact of people that most of our neighbors that have purchased home sites in
our neighborhood, they are all from the community here in Maui. They're business
owners. They, they moved, if I had to guess probably within a three to five mile radius
into our neighborhood. And most of those people have been impacted. They've been
unable to build over the last year partly from financially issues, but the majority of it's
been because of the lack of ability to obtain a permit in our community.
So, over the years I've had a lot of experience with building height restrictions. My
personal background is I've, I've represented developers in a real estate fashion so that is
my industry by trade. And so, I've become very familiar with building communities in,
in surrounding other communities and working with the neighbors and trying to make
everything come together because it is very difficult. I've got a primary example right
now. We live in a cul-de-sac. We're the only home in that cul-de-sac and we have been
there for, I guess. we just went past our three-year anniversary. And so, we're getting
very, very spoiled by not having any neighbors and we talk about it every. . .probably at
least once a week, my wife and I, that some day we're going to have neighbors in our, in
our neighborhood. And, and that's going to obviously, you know, hinder our views that
we've grown accustomed to over the years and, you know, we're going to have a home in
front of us and two homes on the sides. It's very difficult that change to, to have
neighbors move into your neighborhood next to you.
And, like I said, I'm not sure of all the technical aspects of what has occurred but I'm just
giving you kind of our opinion. I think, I think the Association as a whole is going to be
very financially impacted if we have 39 lots that are unable to build in New Sandhills
Estate. It's up to the remaining lot owners to come up with the funds basically to
maintain the community.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, Mr. Walker, can you conclude your testimony?
MR. WALKER: Yes, thank you.

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, I didn't mean for you to stop. But are there any
questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Question.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Medeiros followed by Member Nishiki. And the
Chair want to acknowledge the presence of our Vice-Chair Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aloha, thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Walker, thank you for your
testimony.
MR. WALKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I, I just have. . .want to be. . .if you could give me some
clarification because if I heard it right, you did say that no matter what our decision is
today it will impact you. So, what do you mean by that? Either decision will impact
you?
MR. WALKER: No, that's incorrect. So, what I mean is if you vote basically to keep the
current law as it is that would impact us.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and how would that impact you?
MR. WALKER: It would prevent our neighbors from building their homes that they've spent on
average of 350 to $400,000 on their home sites. Basically. they've wasted that money.
But how it would personally impact us is that the Homeowner's Association would
basically have to pick up the cost of maintaining the community. And, and more
importantly, when you have 25 to 30 homes in a neighborhood that is meant to have 108
homes, you're not establishing value in the neighborhood. It's, it's happening all across
the United States right now. Obviously, we're all watching the news with, you know,
with defunct neighborhoods and abandoned homes and it's. . .so it's the same kind of
concept.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for that clarification. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. I'm just, I'm just curious about what you are able
to see and what you described what you are experiencing now. And, and I want to take,

Members of the Committee, I, I think I passed out the Director's report before the
Planning Commission, Maui Lani Partners dated August 6, 1990 meeting and it goes to
Page 10 under Design. Sir, No. 46, it says the design concept of Maui Lani is to create
different residential villages which can develop its own density and style while being
integrated with other residential, recreational and commercial areas so the Maui Lani
project functions both physically and visually as one community. Each village should
have similar architectural features such as height, setbacks, material selection, which
links to other villages. Did you take that to mean that if Palama Street was there that you
people would also be integrated with the other villages?
MR. WALKER: Personally, I, I would absolutely take that, yes, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. Then I, I go on to read in No. 48. It is important
for Maui Lani to develop a design framework which promotes the family- and
child-centered lifestyles associated with the Maui community. Physical and visual
linkages to the natural setting are critical. They're talking about physical and visual
linkages to the natural setting that and, and your other neighbors would enjoy. Would
you say that that has been taken away from, from your existing neighborhood in which
the statement is saying that these things are critical and should be preserved?
MR. WALKER: Well, I actually have two opinions. But in my personal neighborhood I don't
think anything has been taken away from the, the views.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. But in the Palama Street if you were to go there would
you say that the visual probably has been taken away from a lot of people? And the
natural setting as you heard Mr. Victorino ask...
MR. WALKER: From the existing. . .right from the existing homes that were built early on. Is
that what you're asking?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. WALKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then finally under condition, the 51, it says as one
proceeds into the project, it becomes residential and recreational, thus according to the
applicant enhancing the establishment of a leisure local lifestyle. Local lifestyle and what
your neighbors...I, I, I guess you would call them locals. What do you think has
happened to a lot of of them?
MR. WALKER: Are you, are you referring to my neighborhood again? Or the one over on...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, your, your other, your other neighbors Palama Street
—

people?
MR. WALKER: Again, I don't live in that neighborhood. I'm testifying on New Sandhills
Estate today and -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. WALKER: --so, you're, you're absolutely right. I have actually been over to that
community and I do have an opinion that would be somewhat different from the
community that I live in.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
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MR. WALKER: And so, I, I would tend to agree with you on several points that you just
pointed out.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And I, and I need to know your opinion just because I think it's
important to consider what you have to say.
MR. WALKER: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Do you think that their quality of life in that. . .in their
neighborhood has improved?
MR. WALKER: Absolutely not. That would be, that would be terrible for me to say something
like that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. WALKER: And I, and I do believe when you build a new community it, it should embrace
the surrounding areas around it. So, again, I'm, I'm testifying on how that
neighborhood. . .1, I just feel that it's very, very important that if we're making decisions,
you guys are making decisions based on the testimony, that whatever decisions made
with this community directly impacts New Sandhills Estate, which I think, in my opinion,
I've, I've built a lot communities over the years. In my, in my opinion New Sandhills
Estate was done properly and I, I think it does not directly impact the neighbors like it
does over in the other community.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and, and to hear Wendy Higa talk about what her family
has gone through, would you like your parents to experience that?
MR. WALKER: No, sir, and...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. WALKER: Nope.
CHAIR KAERY0IIALAHALA: Members, any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
then, thank you, Mr. Walker.

MR. WALKER: Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Next testifier is Elizabeth Walker followed by Jack Watkins.
MS. WALKER: Good morning, my name is Elizabeth Walker. I'm Greg's wife. We have lived
in Sandhills Estate for three years and he's correct we were the first ones to move in. I
worry how it impacts the people that currently live there. If I were to. . .if our house was
to sustain a fire or have anything happen to it to where I had to replace building my

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 30, 2009

house, I would not be able to, be able to get a loan because it's nonconforming and I
would not be able to obtain financing. Possibly my insurance, I would have maybe issues
with my insurance coverage. So, there are some legal issues that I worry about as far as
being able to get a permit to rebuild my home, to get a loan. Other people who are trying
to build in my neighborhood have had issues getting loans because it's nonconforming
right now. And the main issue also is getting permits. I would like to have neighbors
someday living in my cul-de-sac, and I would like to see the whole neighborhood be built
out, and hold the existing values of our houses that we obviously paid for as well.
I know that it's sad because a lot of people aren't here right now representing Maui Lani
and Sandhills and our communities because they don't understand the impact. They've
gotten the letters but, to them, they don't quite understand some of the legal impacts that
impact us. So, I think, if they understood it they would be here as well to speak and
that's unfortunate that they're not here.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, questions for the testifier? Okay, seeing
none, then, thank you.
MS. WALKER: Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Mr. Jack Watkins followed by Darren Unemori.
MR. WATKINS: Good afternoon, Council Members. My name is Jack Watkins. I'm testifying
before. . .regarding PC-44 and, and in actuality in favor of PC-44, as it pertains to the
developments in the Maui Lani District. And I'd like to reference the district as a whole
as a part of my testimony. As you folks, I'm sure are well aware, Maui Lani District has
been ongoing, under development for a number of years. Several developments have
been developed in the Maui Lani Districts—The Islands, The Bluffs, The Greens,
Sandhills, and The Fairways project. All of the projects that have preceded the New
Sandhills project and the Lot 1D, the Fairways project, have been built in essence on fill
material. It's no different than the New Sandhills development or the Fairways
development for that matter. So, in that regards, I would like for you to take a look at it
as a whole.. .for the district as a whole.
There are a lot of homes in this entire district. I believe, and I'm not sure, if this is
correct, but approximately 1,200 single-family type homes. And of those, I think, a large
majority of them are built on fill material. And as Elizabeth Walker had indicated earlier,
I think that if some of these homes in The Islands, and The Bluffs, and The Greens,
et cetera experience the tragedy, if you will, of a fire, or if in fact later on they would like
to build a second story for their kids or their grandkids that they would be precluded from
doing so because of the definition of height as it currently exist in the Zoning Code.

And if you'll permit me to say the preceding developments in the Maui Lani District have
been developed, built upon the definition of height measured from the finished grade.
And I'm not an expert and I'm not an engineer but I do know that in developments of this

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 30, 2009

nature where you have a large project that comes together for development, it requires
mass grading. And when you do mass grading there are going to be some high points and
low points and there are going to be some, like the Walkers, I believe, who were
fortunate enough to be able to build on level ground without having fill or cut. So, in that
regard I'm testifying before you today to let you know that in the New Sandhills
development itself, as we stand here, there are approximately 39 homeowners, people
who have already closed their loans, would like to be able to build. are precluded from
doing so. And that represents a significant impact to those individuals as I think Greg
Walker had indicated, average 350 to $400,000 for their lots and they can't build. So,
that's the impact that I'm referring to as far as a personal nature and from these
individuals throughout the entire Maui Lani District that may be impacted in the future.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm sorry I missed the earlier part, you know, of others' testimony,
but could you explain to me why you are prohibited from building?
MR. WATKINS: There's a. . .the law, the zoning law, that's before or actually is in place right
now, is that it's the natural grade or the finished grade, whichever is the lower of And
that's the concept of . .for the zoning that was instituted in 1991. When the Maui Lani
District came into reality in 1990, the definition of height that is also included in the
development agreement was from finished grade and the, the concept is, is that when
Maui Lani was being developed, The Bluffs, The Islands, et cetera, all of those homes
were developed and were constructed based upon the grade being from the finish grade.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So, I still don't understand how that prohibits you from building on
that lot. Are you saying there's insufficient height for you to actually construct a home?
What is it that prohibits you from building on that site? I mean, is it. . .do you have to
remove fill?
MR. WATKINS: It's a mass-graded type project. It's a, it's a project in which you have to mass
grade the entire project.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand that but explain to me specifically what is it that
prohibits you from building?
MR. WATKINS: Well, I can only answer you the way that I can answer you is that when you
mass grade a project it's for purposes other than just being able to put a house pad out on
a house pad. It's also for utility purposes. One of the major utilities is sewer and
. . . (change tape, start 1B). . . it's gravity fed or it's gravity fall for sewers and sometimes
you have to build all of the projects within a certain tolerance level, if you will, of height
so that when the sewers come to the main sewer collection point they all feed in a
gravity-type flow. That's my best answer I can give you.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So, you're stating, from my understanding, you're stating that due to
the infrastructure inadequacy or the potential for that inadequacy because of how it was
graded you cannot construct a home on that site?
MR. WATKINS: I'm not sure I'm really following you on that. But what I'm saying is...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, I'm just going based on your statement and I just want to
understand when you make a statement that says we are prohibited or we are unable to
build homes, I just want to understand where that is coming from.
MR. WATKINS: Okay, now I understand more. The project is completed and the New
Sandhills project has been completed for quite some time now. And people who bought
lots in those, in the project cannot build upon their lots because of the definition of height
as it currently exists. And the definition of heights, the, the grade from the natural or the
finish grade, whichever is lower. And those folks actually bought a house that's built on
fill material. Some folks have houses that are built on 20 feet of material. And with the
current zoning they could only build a house that's ten feet high.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah and that's what I was trying to get from you.
MR. WATKINS: Yeah, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: It's the height limitation is what restricts in your view the, the
limitation when you consider the amount of fill that's been added. Is there any way that
you can remove fill?
MR. WATKINS: Not really because you have an impact then on utilities and if you're going to
start digging out the, the roadways, et cetera, you could actually undermine the roads,
et cetera.
VICE-C HAIR JOHNSON: Okay, all right, thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Members, any other questions? Seeing
none, then, thank you.
MR. WATKINS: Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Next testifier is Darren Unemori to be followed by
Hiroshi Park.

MR. UNEMORI: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, and Committee Members. My name is
Darren Unemori. I'm a licensed civil engineer and land surveyor who lives and works in
Maui County. I feel that a more flexible building height definition is needed and I'm
speaking in favor of amending the current building height definition.
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In my testimony today, I wish to quickly review the practical reasons why land is
sometimes filled in the course of its development so that these legitimate reasons are not
overlooked as you consider amending the current height definition. Grading allows us to
overcome the incompatibilities between the natural terrain and the built-up development,
developed environment that we want to live in. There are good reasons to place fill. Fill
enables us to meet health and safety objectives. It enables us to use land efficiently and
it's an important element in the creation of affordable housing.
With regard to health and safety objectives, low lying lands can be prone to flooding.
Elevating lots on fill can be an effective way to remedy existing flood hazards. Fill also
let, lets us provide better access. In steeper hilly terrain being able to adjust building sites
by raising and lowering the elevation allows the construction of flatter and straighter
roads, which offers improved visibility or site distance of the potential hazards on the
roadway. It reduces vehicle fuel consumption, promotes walking rather than driving, and
facilitates compliance with ADA guidelines. Elevating lots on fill can also be an
effective way to drain low-lying lands, which may not naturally drain and enable the
sewering of home sites, which otherwise could not be sewered by gravity.
Second, fill enables efficient use of land. Fill can enable hilly or steep lands not well
suited to agriculture to be adaptive for building sites and put to productive use. Fill,
filling urban lands allows them to be developed to higher densities, enabling more people
to live on less land. And more efficient use of urban lands can reduce the pressure to
convert prime agricultural lands, which tend to be well drained and easily developed
without the need for large fills.
Finally, fill contributes to the creation of affordable homes by achieving greater
economies of scale through higher densities. This is achieved by lowering the per unit
cost to obtain land for housing and by minimizing the per unit cost of providing the roads
and utility infrastructure necessary to use the land. Thank you very, very much for
considering this amendment.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Unemori. Members, questions for the
testifier? Okay, seeing none, thank you. The next testifier is Mr. Hiroshi Park to be
followed by Annette Heu.
MR. PARK: Good morning, my name is Hiroshi Park. I've been a resident of Maui for over
20 years. I've been working in the construction industry here, have built numerous
homes. both for myself and for others. And I'm in favor of PC-44 to give a more flexible
definition to the height, which would allow for more responsible, you know, perhaps
development of various steep-terrain lots. If the properties on Maui were virtually flat I
understand that really wouldn't be a problem but having hilly, you know, properties such
as in Kula, in other places, having a more flexible definition would allow for safer
driveways as well as, you know, walkways around the property, the house, and allow for
more economical construction in my belief.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions? Okay,
Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Park, thank you very much for testifying. Since you seem
to be familiar being in the construction industry and the way you were describing what
you have seen or currently, I guess, do the way that the law is. It's my understanding that
you're, you're kind of saying the grade or the natural terrain is what you're usually
dealing with, not huge amounts of fill where whatever you construct, the projects that you
work on, basically follow that terrain, and that's what creates a little bit more difficulty
for you. Is that correct?
MR. PARK: In part, yes. If, if there was a flexibility in establishing the building height where
we would not be strictly, you know, have to adhere to a steep terrain. If...I, I built a
house in Kula for myself and the terrain was rather steep, but this was back in the, the
`80s, so I was able to place some fill to even out by backyard so I wouldn't have a
dangerous situation. You know, I, I have a ten year old son. I didn't want him to be
falling down, you know, because the, the terrain was so steep. So, having a more flexible
or allowance for adjusting the grade so, you know, it would serve for the, the better
overall project or the community.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, but if I, if I, I can kind of, you know, translate what you're
also saying is that because you do deal with the height and the terrain difficulties it adds a
little bit to the cost, but also pretty much you've been following the law in terms of your
building, you know, once you became aware of what the law says currently whatever that
height limitation is you have applied that?
MR. PARK: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, any other questions? Okay, seeing none,
thank you, Mr. Park. Next testifier is Annette Heu followed by Martin Luna.

MS. HEU: Thank you. My name is Annette Heu and I am here speaking on behalf of myself
and am very grateful to be able to introduce our neighborhood and introduce them as
people that I love and care about. And I would like to thank the County Council and the
developer as well as new homeowners to Maui for being here and sharing everything that
has brought us here today. So, we can all have a better understanding of what
community, Maui, safety, caring, and what it means to live on Maui, what it truly means
to live on Maui. Those are my grandparents. You are my neighbors. These are the
people I voted for to speak for me in times like these, like today, and I'm proud of all of
you for your service.
In regards to PC-44, I off...I offer the Planning Department, Corp. Counsel,
representation on both sides. This plan. . .this plan was designed with so much education,
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expertise, and a recipe for financial and developmental success in everything that it
embraces where money is concerned. I don't think Maui County is just about money.
It's about what we see when we wake up every morning, the hills, the valleys, the
waterways, that is what Maui County is.
By changing this height verbiage, you will be approving desecration to the island of
Maui. You will be approving manipulation and creation of things that never existed for
thousands of years for a profit of a few individuals that Maui will suffer for, for many,
many years to come. Because in the case of our development, it was creation. It was not
grading, that is not grading. And a permit to allow grading doesn't allow creation of a
structure that possibly will put my neighborhood in harm's way and people's lives
depend on the decision you make today.
I'm all for moving forward in a direction that can benefit developers, that can benefit
Maui, that can benefit today, tomorrow, and into the future. I'm all for that. But please
consider what this has done to our neighborhood, consider what overlooking
specifications on plans does, and don't do this to Maui. You know, do it the right way.
Do it slowly and start from today and I'm sorry for the people from Maui Lani who
bought that cannot build. I'm sorry, but building on what they created in our
neighborhood affects us and the people who are going to buy there. And I am a resident
of Maui County am not going to let a new neighbor come and invest in our neighborhood
where it can hurt them and us.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Ms. Heu, can you conclude?
MS. HEU: Thank you guys, really, and I hope I, I have contributed to Maui in a way that shows
how I feel about Maui and its people. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Okay, seeing none, our next testifier is Mr. Martin Luna to be followed by
Ms. Adrienne Owens.
MR. LUNA: Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council Planning Committee, my name is
Martin Luna and I'm the attorney for New Sandhills LLC, which developed the New
Sandhills Estate and The Fairways at Maui Lani. Many of the people that are here today
I've, I've known for many years but I want to focus on what the issue is before you,
which is very, very difficult.
The issue is, is the impact of the proposed bill on various communities not just on one
community but many communities that will be affected in this County. It is an
unfortunate problem that arose due to certain circumstances. One of the circumstances is
the definition of height in the Maui County Code as was amended in 1991. And as one of
the speakers before me said the amendment was done after the Maui Lani project had
been approved. There have been other projects besides Maui Lani, however, that are also
affected. So, it's not a one-project issue. And that's where the difficulty for the County
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also comes in because if there is liability on the part of the County the impact on the
County will be significant.
New Sandhills Estate has 39 property owners who can't build. The Fairways has at least
20 owners that can't build and there will probably be other projects with many other
owners that cannot build. So, you're not looking at a cost to the County again if liability
is proven and a small amount.
And you already have one litigation that has occurred. That's been already disposed of
by the Second Circuit Court and then. . .and according to their attorney it's on appeal
now. There's one other litigation pending that just been filed with respect to
homeowners who can't build. So, there will be likely more if this matter is not resolved
in the near future. And we're not. . .I'm not here to say, to threaten the Council at all.
What we're trying to do is show that there is a way to resolve issues by not going through
litigation and that way is by resolution of this matter by legislation.
So, we ask the Council to approve what's pending before you at this time to amend the
height definition. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Okay, seeing none. thank you. The last person who signed up so far for this item is
Adrienne Owens.
MS. OWENS: Hi, my name is Adrienne Owens. I live on Palama Drive. I've been there quite a
few years now. I love my neighborhood. I love my neighbors. They're wonderful
people. They're very sweet. They aren't the type of people that complain but I'm not
one of those people that. . .I'm not afraid to complain for these people. What they've
done to Palama Drive is, is criminal. This is not just a little bit of fill that they put there.
This is over 30 feet of fill behind our houses. Do you know how it's like to live in a
house like that? Well, if I look out my back door all I see is a gigantic wall. If I go up on
the roof of my house I cannot see beyond the, the dirt and fill. It's, it's terrible what
they've done and I think that, you know, they're looking for you to overturn this because
they're such good people. They're not.
We were lied to all the way through. They ruined part of my backyard. They said they
fixed it but they never did. And after we went through five weeks of being on the stand
we were awarded a pittance and on top of that they, they lied and said that they did not
have an insurance company and we haven't gotten anything and it is a lie. They have an
insurance company but they're not giving us the money. So, to reward these people
would be a criminal thing.
And as far as the height restriction goes, if you don't put a cap on it where will it end?
Will they go 50 feet up so that they can see just a little bit more of the ocean? And how
would you like to be living along Palama Drive? Would any of you put up with that?
You were, you were preying on these people who have a different feeling about
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complaining and now you've left them. . .you, you and, oh, talking about the value of
your house. What, what about the value of our houses? What is it dropped to? Who
wants to live and stare at a wall? We, we don't. . .the temperature is higher in the house.
The whole time that you were working I, I, I couldn't hang my clothes out. That was
expensive and now you want to reward these people. Please, please leave the height
restriction alone. Thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Okay,
seeing none, thank you. Is there anyone else here that would like to testify on this item
that has not signed, please come forward? Why don't you just testify and then we'll let
you fill out the, the forms after you're done.
MS. APANA: Good afternoon, Members. I sit here with very strong emotions today. This is
the second time this has come through. The first time was November 18, 2008, and this
one asks that we grandfather in from previous developments. And as I sit here and listen
to the engineering firm that was responsible for this atrocity to Palama Drive, I, I am
amazed that you can fill in flood plains with fill. I believe that is against our County
Code and, and I, I would hope that I. . .that you would look at this County Code. It was
brought up at the last meeting. And it is Chapter 20.08.100 in the grading ordinance and
I would hope one of you will read this ordinance and ask Corp. Counsel to do that,
because I don't see how making this ordinance today and in direct conflict with the
existing ordinance is allowable or in good. . .is a good idea. He said it would be more
efficient and you could have more houses.
If you look at Palama Street for 50 houses, look at what you did to an old neighborhood.
I live in an old neighborhood. I live on the Sand Dune. I live in the neighborhood right
above New Sandhills Estate. I saw the people who were in litigation right directly above
where it was filled, the New Sandhills Estate, and it wasn't pretty. And their stress was
real and they finally kind of just said well, okay, we're just going to do this and we're not
going anymore. To allow carte blanche to any developer this is the real question here.
Palama Street is an example of what can happen when you let this go. To allow the
developers to have the say of how much they're going to fill before they build. That
would be totally irresponsible on the part of this County and this body to allow that to
happen. We see what happened.
And I want to read to you from something that happened in that meeting on 2000. . .in
2008. And this is from a resident who owns in New Sandhills. This is on Page 14 of
those minutes. Okay. This is a prospective buyer. In 2007, I had a prospective buyer
that told me I had a hole on our lot. I wish. ..and when I went I wish I had the pictures. I
had them blown up and I showed Madelyn D'Enbeau and she is familiar with this, but
half of the side of our hill went down onto the golf course. The developer never called
us. They had engineers go and fix it. It took them three months to do this and then
during that time we were not able to even show the lot, because it was just that huge mass
of sand that had come down the hill onto the golf course. It looked like a sand dune.
This is precisely why we have the soil erosion law is because you cannot fill safely and
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you cannot trust these people to fill safely. In, in the testimony of that court case, they
were supposed to fill with sand and we all know that that fill came with dirt. They didn't
fill with what they were supposed to do. Can you trust those developers? And can the
County really -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Ms. Apana?
MS. APANA: --really enforce this?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Ms. Apana?
MS. APANA: Please don't make it worse. Don't give them carte blanche.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Can you conclude please?
MS. APANA: Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
MS. APANA: I'm finished.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. APANA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Okay, Members any questions for the testifier?
Okay, seeing none, then, mahalo. Is there anyone else here that would like to testify on
this item? If you would, please come forward at this time. Okay, seeing none, then the,
if there's no objections, the Chair would like to close public testimony on PC-44.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, okay. public testimony is now closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM NO. 44 AMENDMENT TO DEFINITION OF HEIGHT (c.c. No. 06-104)
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: At this time, Members, what the Chair would like to do is to
call on the Corporation Counsel to give us an overview and also from the Department of
Planning, and then we will take questions to the Corporation Counsel and the Department
of Planning, and that will hopefully give us an opportunity to deliberate on this item
before us. Okay, so, if I could I'd like to call on the Corporation Counsel to update the
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Committee as to what has transpired since the last meeting of the Planning Committee,
which is dated November 2008.
MS. D'ENBEAU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good afternoon, Members. Yes, since our last
meeting in November 2008, there have been some significant developments. Let me just
back up a moment and given the, the testimony that you've heard this morning. Just to
make a, a brief clarification on what this is about. The height ordinance, as you know,
governs the height of residential buildings. The wall of dirt that you've heard the Palama
Street people refer to was built under the grading code and there was never any violation
of the grading code. So, the wall of dirt is not impacted by the lawsuit, by the judge's
decisions, by anything that's happening. The, the dirt is there and it's, it's not going
anywhere. There nothing illegal about the dirt itself.
The issue is whether or not you can build a house on top of the fill. So, it's kind of hard
to separate it out but the. . .an amendment to the height ordinance wouldn't have any
impact on the amount of fill that's there. The amount of fill that's there was put in
legally with proper grading permits. It was inspected. Whatever you think about the
grading ordinance and the way it's written, the, the grading ordinance was followed. So,
that's number one. So, the, the dirt, the fill, the wall, all of that is not impacted by the
proposed amended ordinance. So, I hope that's clear. I know it seems confusing but we
have two different ordinances. One governs grading and one governs, under the Planning
Department, one governs the height of residences. So, the grading and the fill that's there
now. . .nothing that you do today is going to change that fill. The judge did not order it
removed. There isn't any indication that's its going to removed. It's there.
So, what we're talking about today is the height ordinance and what Judge August ruled
in the litigation. Now, what happened in the lawsuit that was filed by a dozen or more
residents of the older area of Kahului, Palama Drive, and some of the surrounding areas,
they had several claims about dust damage, vibration damage, problems with their homes
as you heard some of the testimony today. They also had a claim against the County
saying that the County should not allow any buildings to be built that would exceed
30 feet in height.
The judge divided those lawsuits into two separate suits. The five-week trial that you
heard Ms. Owens testify about was on the issue of the dust and vibration damage. That
was tried to a jury and the jury reached its verdict. Some of the owners received
compensation. Some of them didn't. But it didn't, it didn't, it didn't have anything to do
with the County and the building permit issue. It had to do with, as could happen in any
development, the amount of dust and the amount of vibration that was created. So that
lawsuit was concluded after your last meeting in November. It hadn't even begun then of
course in terms of the jury trial. So, the Palama Street people had their day in court and I
don't know some of them may have been satisfied with it, some of them may not have
been, but it was a very long jury trial, and they did have the opportunity to present all
their evidence about the dust and, and vibration damage. The County was not a party to
that case. That was against the developers. So, that's number one thing that's happened
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since you met last in. . .last November is that that issue of the dust and the dirt and the
vibrations is over as to these particular plaintiffs because they've had their day in court.
The judge also ruled in December of last year after our last meeting on the claims against
the County. And what he ruled in that. . .in those claims is that, and I'm reading from his
order, which is part of your, your. . .in your binder. I believe Mr. Collins submitted it. It
might be attached to his letter. But in any case, what the judge said was that the
defendant County of Maui is enjoined from taking any action, which conflicts with the
Court's determination of the applicable height restriction relative to The Sandhills project
and The Fairways project, including but not limited to the issuance of building permits, a
result of which would be inconsistent with Maui County Code 19.04.040, and that's the
height definition. In other words, as you've heard today some 40 landowners in New
Sandhills, which is a, a separate subdivision, does not adjoin Palama Drive, are unable to
obtain building permits from the County because of the judge's order because their
particular lots are built on fill. So, now, what you have is a situation where you have a
number of, of your constituents who are unable to build on lots that they've paid a lot of
money for. Two of them have filed . . . (change tape, start 2A). . . suit against the County
and against their realtor and the developers. Whether others will or not, of course, I can't
say. But in any case, their claim is we, we came in, in good faith and put down our
$350,000 to buy the lots, the lot, and we are now told we can't build so we have a, a lot
that is worthless to us, and somebody should make us whole, and that's what the lawsuit
is about.
Now, the amendment would essentially mean that these people would be able to build on
those lots. I don't believe that Sandhills owners who bought their lots being able to build
would have a negative impact on the Palama Street residences. I don't believe they can
even see Sandhills from their homes or ever could. So, it's a separate. . s two separate
things. So, you have a situation where you have one group of, of homeowners and
Palama Street people who were severely impacted, everyone understands that, by the fill
that was put in for The Fairways. And you have another group of landowners, of
property owners, lot owners, who bought into New Sandhills, and now are unable to
build. So, that's the dilemma that the County is facing. And that's. . .it, it isn't the
question of rewarding developers for bad behavior or punishing developers or whatever.
That, that's not really what's happening here. What's happening here is we've had the
day in court. The jury has ruled on the damages from the dirt and the dust. That's pau.
We have people in. . .who are suing us now because they're saying, I bought this lot in
New Sandhills, and I can't build. We have developers who are counterclaiming against
us because they're saying, you know, we followed your rules. We, we did the grading
the way you told us to and the way you permitted us to and now we're being sued
because people can't build. So, it's a big, serious dilemma. And doing nothing does not
escape the dilemma. I mean, you can say, well, we just wash our hands of it and the let
the chips fall where they may, but that's not going to solve the problem obviously
because people have been impacted in very negative ways. And on the one hand, the
Palama Street people, nothing that you do here today is going to make that dirt go away.
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The dirt's there. The dust and dirt damage, the vibration damage was created by the dirt
being brought in. Even if for some reason someone should decide that they're willing to
pay for the dirt to be removed it would still be a lot of dirt being trucked through the
neighborhood the other direction. So, that's a really unfortunate situation but there it is.
At the same time, you can do something about the people in Sandhills who can't build on
their lots. And the reason they can't build on the lots is because the judge has enjoined it,
because the judge's interpretation of our ordinance is that it should apply to Maui Lani.
The County's argument was it shouldn't apply to Maui Lani because Maui Lani had
Phase II approval, which included height discussions prior to the enactment of the, of the
change in the height ordinance. The change was made, and I know I'm talking too long,
I'll, I'll hurry up here. The change to the height ordinance was made, and Mr. Nishiki
probably remembers, I don't know if anyone else was on the Council then, there was a
single lot owner out in Kuau, who apparently in the midst of his neighborhood built some
walls and put a lot of fill in so he'd have a better ocean view. And so, the response to
that was, was let's prohibit that. But the effect of it was that mass-graded subdivisions
essentially became, well, if you, if you did a mass-graded subdivision you're going to put
some fill in and then maybe those lots are going to be unbuildable. But the County did
never treat it that way. The County said, well, okay you can do the mass-graded
subdivisions and it's going to be all right. It doesn't really fit under the definition of this
law. So for a long time we had these mass-graded subdivisions and you can see them all
around going in and they're there.
So, now we have this. . .now we're here. We're here today and I wish I could say there's
a really easy solution, there's a win-win, everyone will walk away from here happy. I
don't think that's going to happen. I think this is one of those instances where
you. . .thank goodness we have experienced and wise people on our Council who are
accustomed to having to make hard choices and deal with difficult situations. And we all
appreciate that and I'm sure everyone in the audience here today understands what a hard
job you have and how hard it is to see citizens essentially having such diverse interests
that you have to make a hard, you know, hard choices.
But again, I just have to emphasize that nothing you hear today. . .do today is going to
improve the lot of the people on Palama Street. They've had their day in court. They
have the fill there. The fill was put in legally. It's not going anywhere and this is just the
unfortunate situation that we're at. Past could have been different but it wasn't. We have
to start from right now, today, and that's the reason we're asking you to consider the
ordinance, which would allow essentially mass grading to take place in situations where
there is an opportunity for public review. And I'll. . .I think the Planning Director can
explain more clearly or than I can about what. . .how that would impact the development
in Maui. But we do have a large number of mass-graded subdivisions as you know. And
so, that's something we're looking at dealing with the situation that exists. Thank you for
listening to me for so long and I hope it wasn't. . .
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Corporation Counsel. And this time then I'll
call on the Director of Planning.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As has been noted, the height definition was amended
back in '91, and from what I understand, it was in response to several individuals or more
than one that built up a mound of dirt and then they constructed their house on top of that.
So, they revised the height definition to include existing or finish grade, whichever is
lower.
Again, this doesn't affect the grading ordinance. It's perfectly legal to come in and put in
30 feet of height. Pardon me, 30 feet of fill with a 30 foot height limit for a building.
And therefore under the current height ordinance you can't build a building. And this
situation does exist in our County right now. There are a number of lots and even some
homes that were built on these lots, and approved, and permitted that wouldn't be
rebuildable or you couldn't build a home on them in the first place. And it's not just
along Palama Drive. It's, it's out in our community.
The particulars of this situation, when, when you look at The Fairways, as a planner, all I
can say is that shouldn't have happened. The Department expressed concerns about The
Fairways when it was first discussed. The previous Administration, the Mayor ruled that
the definition of height would be finished grade, and we've got to live with that. The
Department's not here to justify The Fairways. We're not trying to backdoor The
Fairways. The first time I drove down Palama Drive I was stunned. I couldn't believe it.
It's, it's poor planning, incredibly poor design. So, the Council and the County and the
Department were between a rock and a hard place. It's not just a fair...Fairways issue
that you're here to deal with.
You've also got a number of lots in the County that are unbuildable as has been
mentioned. If you revise the height ordinance to legalize these lot owners to build on
their lots, then you're going to somehow legitimize The Fairways. If you don't revise the
heights ordinance to not legitimize The Fairways, then you've got lot owners who can't
build on their house. . .can"t build homes on their lots.
The, the bill really is aimed at mass grading. . .the proposed bill in your packet. It just
happens that Fairways is on a mass-grading project. The previous Administration
requested the Department to draft a bill that would revise the height ordinance and that's,
that was in the packet back in November of 2008, when we first met with the Planning
Committee. The Department revised that bill slightly and that's the definition that I
believe that is in your packet today for discussion.
The proposed height definition would be based on mass grading...project districts,
planned developments, and final subdivisions all generally include mass grading. It's a
standard procedure. A number of testifiers spoke about the, the benefits of mass grading.
We certainly have concerns with mass grading outside of certain districts. But in urban
districts and developments where you're going to have a number of homes side by side, it
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doesn't make sense to just go in and grade one house, one lot, and then come back out
and go up and grade the next one, and then go up and grade the next one. It just makes
more sense to grade the whole site.
The bill would allow the definition of height to be measured from finish grade if a site
plan has been approved, and project districts, planned developments, and final
subdivisions all require a site plan. The project districts and the planned developments
both require notice to neighbors and public hearings. So, there would be opportunities in
the future to prevent the, The Fairways.
A mere final subdivision does not require a public hearing. However, it does involve
mass grading for the most part and in researching the bill I was informed there are merely
subdivisions that are out there that has. . .have this problem as well. So, the Department
threw in the final subdivision approval as well.
So, again, the Department's here in an effort to help the Council solve a problem and
admittedly a very difficult problem. But please don't confuse our efforts here as support
or advocacy for The Fairways project itself. I'd be happy to answer any questions.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Director. Okay, Members, we have been
listening to testimony and now you have a, a chance to hear the, the Corporation Counsel
and the Planning Director. So, before we get into discussion, is there a need to, to take a
break, Members? Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair, maybe ten minutes recess?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, before we get into the discussion with the Department
and the Corporation, why don't we take a ten minute recess and then come back prepared
to do so. So, so, meeting in recess until five minutes to 3:00. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS: 2:46 p.m.
RECONVENE: 2:58 p.m.

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: (gavel). . . Okay, Members, the, the Chair would like to
reconvene our Planning Committee meeting. We just completed the presentation by the
Corporation Counsel and the Planning Director. So, at this time, the Chair would like to
open up the floor for any questions that you have for either or both of them. Okay. So,
the floor is now open. Member Baisa followed by Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Tough issue. I remember this
from a year ago. It was tough then. It's still tough now. I listened very carefully to
Corp. Counsel's explanation and I think I understand very carefully the point that you
made that nothing that we would do here with this ordinance would make any difference
to the folks on Palama Drive. Is that a correct understanding?
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MS. D'ENBEAU: That is what I said, Council Member, and I, I during the break I was corrected
by Mr. Alueta that, that even though, if you look in your binder under Ms. Owens'
testimony back in November, you'll see a picture of her standing next to the wall. I don't
know quite how to direct you to it but it's kind of almost toward the end of the, of the, of
Item 44. You can see how tall that wall is. There's a, there's a, a concrete block wall and
there seems to be like a wooden wall above it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right. I remember it well.
MS. D'ENBEAU: Yes, and if, if this, if the people were able to build houses above that, of
course, it would mean that there would a house above as well. And so, I, I would have to,
to my way of thinking that would be a fairly minor difference because the wall is already
so, so tall. But I, I, I do stand corrected. It is true that if, if a house were to be built, be
built there, there would be even more above Ms. Owens head than there is now. So, what
I meant to say, I guess, more was that, that what you see in that picture would not change
in, in terms of being reduced in any way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you for that clarification but as I look at this ordinance
that we're proposing, it's important for me that we look at this as something that is much
more global and that it would affect definitions of height no matter where in Maui
County. And although Palama Drive is a sad, very, very sad example of things that
didn't go right or, you know, that made people very unhappy. The law that we would
eventually, you know, try to amend or correct or whatever it is has to be more global in
nature and it has to be thought of as possibly, you know, affecting every area of Maui
County where mass grading would take place. And so, I think that's something for us to
keep in mind as we look at this and not get so focused on one, one area that we don't
think about the effects of it everywhere else.
What I'm interested in too, Corp. Counsel, is the issue about the landowners who
purchased land and are unable to build on them. You mentioned that some, somewhere
there was litigation.
MS. D'ENBEAU: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm assuming that the reason why they're feeling that they, you
know, want compensation is because they spent a lot of money and will not be able to
develop their land. Is there. . .yeah or build on their land. Is there any mitigation that we
could put into a new law that would have teeth or a new definition that would have teeth
so that we wouldn't have a repeat of something like Palama Drive? What I'm trying to
find is a win-win. If we were to allow this to go through and they were to be able to
build, is there some check, maybe Planning can help, that we would include in the new
law that would then prevent something, you know, that's really not appropriate from
being built. I think Mr. Hunt mentioned a little bit about there being reviews at various
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times and I, I'm wondering if somebody can, you know, help us with this. We need to
find a way to deal with this at some point. We have to.
MS. D'ENBEAU: I think, I think, if I could, Council Member, the, there. . .if you look at the
new proposed ordinance, the 2008 version, as Mr. Hunt said, there's, there are several
types of developments that do require public hearings or at least the public has an
opportunity to testify, Phase II approval, Step II approval, and so forth. However, the
final subdivision approval, as we're all aware, subdivisions do not go through a public
process. So, it's important to understand that that ordinance has sort of two, two parts.
The part that would allow public process and then the subdivision approval, which is, is
not involving a public process. So, that. . .the, the concern that Mr. Hunt expressed is
that there are subdivisions that have been approved out there with this mass grading
having taken place. And so, to cover a wider range of the problem the Planning
Department included the, the subdivision approval but that could be. . .the Council could
think of that in sort of two parts, and if they weren't ready to go with the subdivision
approval, the other, if the other Phase II approvals and so forth do have the benefit of
having the public review part of it. Does that answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, yeah, I, I think you know where I'm going. I'm trying to
find a way to solve this dilemma and, you know, we can sit here for the next ten years
thinking about it. Meanwhile, you know, the loads of suits pile up and the frustration of
the people that need to get on with their lives piles up. And I don't think it serves
anybody. I'm tying to find a way that we could allow people to build their homes but yet
not have a repeat performance of what happened on Palama Drive. And I think that if we
were to build the right controls into the ordinance that maybe we could mitigate that or
prevent that. And, and that's where I'm going.
MS. D'ENBEAU: And I think that's why it, it. . .what the ordinance says now is that you have
an approved site plan and the approved site plan is after, is after a public process, except
for the approved site plan in the. . .just the straight subdivision, which doesn't involve a
public process. But the site plan would be the opportunity for people to see how it will
be impacting surrounding areas.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: I think that's really, really important. You know, it's kind of
amazing that this whole thing occurred to begin with but it did. And I know that the
people that are concerned want to make sure that it doesn't happen again and I think
that's what I'm looking for is some reassurance that, you know, there will be a control.
And if that is in place and we feel comfortable, then I could possibly entertain this but I
want to make sure. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros. ... (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Ms. D'Enbeau, I just, I just wanted
to be sure I understood your explanation. So, in the court's findings, the court found that
the County's current ordinances were not violated regarding the fill?
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MS. D'ENBEAU: No, no, Council Member. What the court found was that the issue at court
was which version of the height ordinance would apply to Maui Lani. And the version of
the height ordinance that the County had in fact applied to Maui, Maui Lani was the old
ordinance. The, the ordinance for height was defined as, as either the finished grade or
the natural grade, whichever was. . .I'm sorry, it didn't even mention natural grade, just
the finished grade, which is the sort of normal way of looking at height. If s, it's from
whatever the ground is and that's how it was when Maui Lani had its Phase II approval.
But the argument on the other side was had the Council when it passed the height
ordinance intended for Maui Lani and other project districts to be, not to be impacted by
the height ordinance if they, had they meant to, to exclude mass subdivisions. . .
mass-graded subdivisions they would have said so and they didn't say so. So, this is a
fairly common way that, that the back and forth between the court and the Legislature
goes and you probably seen this in the State Legislature.
The Hawaii Court will say, well, the Legislature meant this and then the Legislature will
convene again in session and say, no, we didn't. We're passing a law now because we
didn't mean that. We meant this. So, it's kind of a, a guessing game, if you will, for the
court to try to figure out what the Legislature meant. And so, what we're saying now is
because we always treated it as though it was from the finished grade that that would be
the effect of this ordinance is to say, Judge, thank you very much and it was. . .we
appreciate your ruling but in fact this is how we want it to be. Because in, in the end it's
not a judicial issue. It's a, it's a Legislative issue.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But so, so having said that is, is that why you also said that
the removal of the wall and the fill was not necessary according to the court?
MS. D'ENBEAU: Right that wasn't even an issue for the court -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. D'ENBEAU: --because the court was just focused on the height definition.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, and so then I wanted, Mr. Chairman, to ask
Planning Department a question too.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. Director Hunt, yeah, I, I wanted to know, help
me understand, you know, now I see that there's a, you know, a site plan approval in the
ordinance. What department, whether it's yours or the Department of Public Works
under the Development Services Administration, which department reviews the plans that
would show elevations?
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MR. HUNT: The, the final site plan would be reviewed by the Public Works and the Planning
Department.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. HUNT: The approval for the site plan would, in all likelihood, be at the Planning
Commission level for the planned development and the project district and would be at
the Public Works Department for the final subdivision.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see.
MR. HUNT: Unless that final subdivision had some other permit like is within the SMA or
something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, you know, you weren't here when this particular project
started. But in your review of things that have occurred since then was there a failure in
our process in the County that allowed this or this was, you know, as was allowed by the
current ordinance at that time?
MR. HUNT: Unfortunately, I think, it's an example of government not working very well. And
we have a grading ordinance that allows unlimited amount of fill. And again, I, I
mentioned earlier, I think there's instances where that, that is okay. But across the board
just to say that there's no limit on fill or, or there's no restrictions on it, you can put in so
much fill in a residential subdivision that the homes then couldn't be built due to the
height restriction. It's, it's not a good process. So, I think, the County has made some
mistakes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, Mr. Chairman, you know, we, we had members
that live along, I mean, the, the community that, you know, live along Palama Drive. and
I'm, I'm very familiar with that street too because my brother bought his first home on
Palama Drive in the late 70s, early 80s, he lived there. And I used to, you know, stay
with him from time to time. So, I'm sure we all feel for the people that live along Palama
Drive. And I think like my colleague, Ms. Baisa, I, I'm trying to find a creative and fair
way of not allowing this to happen again. And I think that that's the path and the
direction that we're trying to take right now. So, I, I have further, you know, more
questions but I, I want to yield to my colleagues at this time. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and this is for Mr. Hunt. I know, I'm going to try and draw a
parallel so that I understand where we're going and that at least if nothing else we try to
be consistent in the way we apply the law. In another situation, which you're kind
enough to be helping me with, we have an ordinance, Fire Code specifically, it's
Kaanapali Royal, for example. Okay, now in that particular situation when somebody
comes in and there's a complaint filed or there's an issue, what is the way that the County

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 30, 2009

generally handles the application of the ordinance? Do we use the current laws that we
have that are in effect to apply to somebody either coming in for a permit? Or do we use
the old laws under which their subdivision was originally formed?
MR. HUNT: We apply the existing laws.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And, and with regard to grandfathering or looking at this
ordinance, is there any way that anything could be integrated within this particular
ordinance? I guess as Member Baisa, at least the one that's before us. Is there any kind
of grandfathering that could be utilized to say this is one specific case and we're going to
handle it this way? Or is that prohibited from your understanding because we can't favor
one entity over another when we make legislation?
MR. HUNT: The, the bill as it's proposed does have some grandfathering language in it. I
believe there's something that refers to...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Prior to September 4, 1991 and after?
MR. HUNT: Correct. The. . .when we drafted the bill we were trying to address the problem
that was brought to our attention that there, there are a number of existing subdivisions in
our community that have this problem, not just the, The Fairways and Sandhills. So,
that's why we drafted it broader. The...the Council could, if you don't believe in mass
grading as, as such, you could put a time limit on it saying going forward, however it,
will be measured from finish or existing grade, whichever is lower.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. I guess what I'm also trying to understand is besides the
subdivisions that you speak about that are already out there that do exist that have this
buildable issue, are there other subdivisions that did follow, that are in the same exact
situation, but they did follow the natural grade and they don't have all these other
constraints that we're dealing with? In other words, are they falling under this ordinance
but they didn't create a problem that was created in this particular situation because of the
huge amount of fill that they added?
MR. HUNT: I've been informed that there are subdivisions that have been recently approved
that have grading that does conform to our existing law in terms of building heights.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.
MR. HUNT: So, I don't think it's impossible in the future. It's just. . .the, the policy question
really if if you take all the emotion and there's a lot of it in this one, but if you take that
all, all away, the issue really is, does the County want to allow mass grading on these
large projects? And as the Planning Director, I would say, in some instances, and if
there's safeguards, public hearings. site plans, et cetera, dense development, there was
testimony about infill and urban planning, in those instances, it makes sense. I'm not a
big advocate of mass grading *cause of the environmental issues and the, the lack of
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natural design of the, of the project. But I. . .my recommendation would be going
forward, I think with some safeguards it's okay to do mass grading.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and, Mr. Chair, I think, that for me there's other issues, and
much like Member Medeiros, there's other things, in terms of how are we taxing these
properties that have lots that are for all intents and purposes not buildable. So, those are
some other things but truthfully I don't feel comfortable passing on this today. I, I really
do not feel comfortable with this. And I'm not sure that we're headed in the right
direction in trying to fix the issues having arisen from the opening of Pandora's Box with
a one size fits all fix. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Member Molina followed by Member
Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I could just ask the, I guess,
maybe Corp. Counsel or the, or the Planning Director, which with regards to the language
of the bill where it states building height shall conform to the elevation as indicated on
the approved site plan, which may use finish grade to measure height. Why the use of the
word "may rather than the word "shall" if I could just get a clarification on that. 'Cause
I know may" gives it more, I guess, flexibility whereas "shall" it's more of a mandate, I
guess. Am I correct with that understanding?
-

-

MS. D'ENBEAU: I, I think the reason it said may" is that, that if I might, Mr. Chair, that
describes the approved site plan. So, it's actually, it's actually, as indicated on the
approved site plan and then the approved site plan may use finish grade to measure
height. So, you've got an approved site plan, which may or may not use finish grade but
if it does use finish grade to measure height, then. . .that' s how I read it anyway. But if, if
you're more comfortable with the word shall , then that would be fine too.
-

-

-

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, that, and that's kind of the, the nexus for my question
on that is sometimes when you put words that are really not, I guess, see I'm trying to
think of a word for that. But, you know, you use the word "may" sometimes can create
more confusion or, or more subject to more interpretation. So, that's why I bring that up.
So, Mr. Chair, I don't know maybe at. . .whenever it's appropriate maybe something to
consider for further discussion substituting the word "may" with shall" or something
more definitive than that.
-

And my next question is more for the Director. In following up, I think,
Member Medeiros' line of questioning to you with regards to, I guess, any type of
mechanism in the bill that would give the, I guess, the public the opportunity to speak
. .(change tape, start 2B). . . with regards to proposed site plans. You mentioned I think
for the final site plan, the Public Works and would it be...and the Planning Department
would have the say on that, and then I guess the Planning Commission would get
involved in the process as well. I'm sorry if I missed your, your comments on that.
Could you re-elaborate on that? For those who may. . .might be wondering maybe why

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 30, 2009

not the County Council as well 'cause I know this is I guess pretty much an
administrative function. But could you kind of elaborate that, on that again I guess in
your response to Mr. Medeiros with regards to the, the process going to the Planning
Commission for final approval.
MR. HUNT: Sure. And by the way I would support your suggestion of the word shall" in, in
the definition. The final subdivisions are approved by the Department of Public, Public
Works. We...the Planning Department comments on those but it's up to the Public
Works Director to approve those or, or his representative. There's no public hearings in
the subdivision ordinance itself If the subdivision is within an SMA area or something
like that or if it's within a project district, then there's public hearings. The project
district and the planned development, both the Step 1 and, and 2, are approved by the
Planning Commission. The Planning Department makes a recommendation and we
solicit input from Department of Public Works and other agencies but ultimately it's the
decision of the Planning Commission.
-

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, then...
MR. HUNT: Those, those require public hearings, notice to neighbors, notification in the
newspaper.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, any thought to, I guess, the inclusion of the Council in
this or is it because this is strictly an administrative function? And would that have to
constitute maybe a Charter amendment if we were to include the Council involved with
the final approve process on this?
MR. HUNT: I, I don't think the process is, is broken in of itself on, on the project district and,
and the plan development process. If...it would be hard for me to recommend taking
these to the Council. It would just add another step and bog down the process and slow it
down for the developers. I think if you have review of the, of the site plan and you have
notification to neighbors, and notice in the newspaper, that's, that's pretty good.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Member Molina. Members, any, oh,
Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. 1, I, I just want to clarify Bennis statement in
regards to some of the amendments that the Council made, Benni, perhaps, when we
passed Ordinance 2031 in '91. I think that height was defined as a vertical distance from
a point on the top of a structure to the natural or the finish grade and it was...and, and
then we said whichever was lower.
MS. D'ENBEAU: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But we had that concern. Okay. Prior to that, and I know that
we had a problem at Seabury Hall also, with the neighbors claiming when they filled that
infill like they couldn't see the East Maui Mountains. So, prior to that height was
measured from finished grade. Clearly, that the Council intended to prevent situations
where the use of excessive fill destroyed the view plains of existing adjacent properties
and similar to the Palama Street residents. I think the Council's purpose and intent is
stated in Ordinance 2031 and a portion that is now codified in 19.04.015(B)(3) in the
Maui County Code. And it quotes, Benni, the purpose and intent of this comprehensive
zoning ordinance is to promote and protect the health, safety and welfare of the people of
the County by regulating location, use or design sites and structures in order to minimize
adverse effects on surrounding uses.
Similar again, Palama Street, Seabury Hall, and the one out in Kuau. And, and, and I just
want to further state that if the Council really wanted to grandfather the developments
that received Project District Phase II approval, like Maui Lani, it could have. It could
have and it could have mentioned specifically that these projects would be grandfathered.
You know what, I don't really read into it. I don't read into it, Mr. Chairman. It could
have and because it didn't, it did not want to grandfather these projects.
And then in 2008, the Second Circuit Court pretty consistent issued an order enjoining
the County from issuing building permits in the Maui Lani Project District that were
inconsistent with the definition of height. The court ruled that Administration did not
have the authority to choose not to enforce the height definition. That's the cause of why
the problem today.
And then for, for me now it's changing the law now to allow a measurement from the
finish grade, as you propose, Benni, and applying it retroactively could be viewed as a
statement by this Council that it disagrees with the court, number one. And to me the
Council, when it passed this ordinance and supports the Administration's actions to allow
a situation as to what happened to the residents of Palama Street. So, those are some of
the concerns, Benni, that I, I really have.
I know that I was reading and I know that you have in front of you, Council Members,
the letter from Lance Collins. And in his second to the last paragraph, it says as a matter
of public policy these sorts of exceptions should be disfavored by a Legislative body as it
signals to business that by using more capital to fund lobbying efforts the normal
procedures may be bypassed for special legislation. In return other businesses will be
put...will put more capital towards lobbying efforts such as being done today and such
transectional [sic] cost will be passed to the consumer. Endorsing such business plans
then devotes substantial and unnecessary amounts of capital to lobbying will continue to
perpetuate housing shortages by driving up these kinds of transactional cost. Finally, the
County attorney is appealing the decision of the Goo case cited above. If the County
attorney is appealing the matter in good faith it seems more appropriate to allow the
Appellate Court to hear the County's argument and wait for it to render a judgment
before deciding whether amending the law is in order. Otherwise, precious taxpayer
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resources are squandered on meritless appeals while special legislation that we're being
asked to do is passed favoring a select few.
Mr. Chairman, I had my staff work on some proposals and I know that this perhaps,
Council Members want to review and also the Planning Department. But in my proposal
I was wanting to say that height means the vertical distance measured from a point of the
top of a structure to a corresponding point directly below on the natural or finish grade,
whichever is lower. Exceptions for all projects, including for structures within projects,
that have received site plan approval in association with a SMA permit, Project District
Phase II approval, a Planned Development Phase III approval, that apply to finish grade
to determine height may be granted again by the Planning Department upon approval of
the Director after a properly noticed public hearing in accordance with rules adopted by
the Planning Department.
The code could be amended by saying that the Planning Department and Planning
Commission shall not approve applications to use finish grade to determine height
without reviewing conceptual site plans and taking into account view plains, drainage,
roadway design, flood plains, and other pertinent elements. And I think this is what a lot
of the testifiers, Jeff, has mentioned today. You know, that we don't do that. And I think
that when I read some of the concerns for these projects, I think, that the Zoning and
Enforcement Division mentioned that although they are responsible for height
determination during the building process not all permits were sent to them for review.
And I don't know if this is still the, the situation. So, for this reason 1, I would hope that
we can at least have a process of public notice also in it.
But, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to present this proposal and I know that Members are going
to say, well, we need to read it as a way to, to look at, looking at this as Gladys put it, a, a
no-win situation.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Do you have copies available?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I have one copy but I will make other copies -CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: At this point, -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --to present to you and Planning Director.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --would you allow the Planning Director to make some
comments on what you're just proposing?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Fine.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's, it's hard for me to make comments on it without a
good analysis. Conceptually, I heard Mr. Nishiki talk about site plan approvals and
relating those to SMA Project District Plan Development and finish grade. I think we're
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pretty much on the same page on that. The. the actual wording, again, I'd have to look it
over a little bit in, more in detail. But conceptually, the proposed bill that we have in
your packet speaks to pretty much to the same thing, except for final subdivision. Again,
the reason we included final subdivision was I was informed that there are some
subdivisions out there that have this height issue. And so, we're just trying to take care
of those citizens. Perhaps we could address final subdivisions with some additional
language or something. So, I think, conceptually we're moving in the right direction.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then if we could have Staff circulate copies of this so that
the Members have their own. . . so they'll be able to review it. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, this is also a question for Mr. Hunt. Because I know we're
trying to look at where the County's going and I think Ms. Heu kind of hit upon this point
of the character, the integrity of our neighborhoods, the, the ambience that you look at.
How a particular community has grown up and what you're trying to do is integrate new
structures or adjacent subdivisions or newer developments so that it, it looks like it flows.
With regard to community plan language, and specifically in areas that are very careful
about how they word it like, I know, Kihei has some strong wording. I think, Upcountry
and Haiku, they have some very strong language about how things look. What's
acceptable in a community and what is not acceptable in a community. Do you feel that
these issues that exist in the community plans should also be considered when we're
looking at this type of omnibus legislation?
MR. HUNT: The planned development project district and even subdivisions themselves are,
are reviewed for compliance with the community plans. I think we need to be careful not
to build a law around one horrendous situation. The Planning Department came out and
expressed strong concerns when we saw the site plan for The Fairways and the Mayor at
that time overruled the Planning Department. So, I don't think we should assume that the
system is broken. It was a political decision made and I, I don't think we want to
overreact with legislation. And I guess I'll leave it at that.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and that's my concern, too, because in looking at this one
bill we're trying to fix a problem that may or may not exist. It's, it's so much of,
Mr. Chair, the problems that we engage in are what ends up happening with
interpretations that Corporation Counsel makes that ultimately we have to get stuck
untangling ourselves from because Corporation Counsel represents both Administration
and the Legislative body. And I still on a totally nother subject I have a problem with
that because then that's the way you get these situations occurring -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --through these interpretations. So, anyway, I'll leave it at that and I
hope that we have an opportunity to review Mr. Nishiki's legislation.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. I'm trying to again take a more
comprehensive look at this rather than in focusing on one, one issue, or one, one problem
that developed. I'm concerned because I don't really understand. You know when you
go after a grading permit, what is involved in that process? What is the public review
involved in that process? Or is there a public review?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Department, you want to?
MR. HUNT: I would defer to the Deputy Director of Public Works.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If I might, Chair, please?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. If you would...
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The, the grading permit section falls under our
Development Services Administration and within the County Code there are guidelines,
requirements of the issuance of a grading permit. And so long as an applicant follows
those, those requirements of the County Code they can obtain a grading permit. It does
not require a public hearing at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It would appear to me that, you know, these two things are tied
together. The definition of height as well as grading I don't think are separate. They're
together because what results here is the definition of height is affected by the grading or
the implementation of the. . .or limitations in the height ordinance are felt in the process
of grading. I thought maybe if we want to find some, some way to put teeth into this that
we might also want to look at the grading permit process and make sure that there's
public input at some point and that's just an idea I'm throwing out. Is that practicable,
Mr. Miyamoto?

MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair? As mentioned by the Planning Director previously to
implement, you know, the public hearing aspect on any kind of grading will become, will
further increase the amount of time of the development of any project, any, any type of
development out there to be honest. Many times someone wants to grade their lot to
level it. Do you want them to come in for a public hearing at that point?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Could we not define that these would be in certain circumstances
where there is going to be a certain amount of fill and that would take away the
ridiculousness of having everybody come to level a lot they're going to build on?
MR. MIYAMOTO: I guess that's something we would need to do a little bit more research
`cause as you get towards the, the mountainous, you know, the rolling terrain areas. For
example, let's say, you know, in the larger landowners that, that have a lot of land
Upcountry, you know, they just want to level it so that they can go ahead and develop the
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agricultural aspect of it. Are they now going to have to come in because they want to
level it out, fill in a small, little gulch area?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: I think you missed my point about the ridiculousness of it. You
know, we need to find the situations that cause these kind of problems like in
neighborhoods where we're going to go into a neighborhood that already exists and do
something, you know, that's pretty major. Then, I think, that, that at that point public
input would not be a problem. But, I think, we have to find a way to do this and we
cannot, of course, be making ridiculous laws. We have enough stuff that people have to
jump through. But, I think, we can find a way to deal with this and I believe that the
grading piece is the big piece.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Comments?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Grading. . .the grading portion of it is the first part in developing the land
and as part of that development as the Director had mentioned is the larger projects do
have the public process. It's, it's a matter of whether or not people choose to get
involved in that public process. For example, the Maui Lani, obviously the planning
process. . .the, the public input process was back in maybe the late 80s, early 90s. You
know, that's how far along before they got their Step 2 approval. So, there is a process
that's set up. It's whether or not people choose to get involved because on a large project
like that it does take a long time for it to develop as you can see there is many
undeveloped parcels within that large project. And so, that's the challenge at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand and I certainly understand we have a lot of public
involvement processes, which people choose not to be involved in and sometimes I
wonder if that's really the case. You know, when I'm out in the community I am amazed
at the people that are so busy going on with their regular lives, trying to go to work and
pay bills, and take care of their kids, that they're not paying any attention to what goes,
goes on in government. I have people who tell me General Plan, what General Plan,
what is that? You know, but because we live this it's in the front of us but for the
average citizen many times these public processes don't mean anything to them. They
see a public hearing in the paper, they don't even know that it applies to them or that they
should show up or whatever. So, if you're going to do something, in my opinion, that is
going to be very controversial or causes a possible harm to your neighbors, we have
processes that we use for notifying people of their rights. In fact, we've seen it recently
where people can, you know, come and or they can write letters or they can write
objections or whatever it is that they can do. And maybe we need to take it farther than
we are now so that people will participate and be protected.
-

-

CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I know, Member Baisa, the Chair totally agrees with what
you're talking about and that's what we're hoping. Member Nishiki has offered some
language here that may in fact address some of your concerns. The, the question is, is
really this, the Chair's intent was to make sure that we were all brought up to date. And
Corporation Counsel, I hope, has given each of you a real clear understanding of the
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chronology of the events that have occurred over the last year and you understand and the
ability for you to ask and get clarifications hopefully to help you further understand the
situation.
If there is no will in. . .on the part of the, the Committee to find a solution or move
forward in creating language, then there would be no need for us to continue this
meeting. Okay. So, the Chair's intent is at this point in time to find from the, the
Committee Members what is your will in terms of coming to some resolution on this
particular issue in light of the fact that a proposed ordinance has been provided for you in
light of the fact that there's also other options that are being presented to you. Do you
want to move forward and work on this? If you do, then it would be the Chair's intent to
continue working on, on this item. If there is hesitation or is.. .there is no will on the part
of the Committee to address this issue, then the Chair would say that then let's, let's be
clear about that and let's just file the item. Okay. So, to me that's our responsibility. We
need to make a choice. We need to make a decision and so I'm hoping that by laying out
all of the foundation of where we have begun on this, what has transpired, and what is
before us that the Committee would now make some decision about where it wants to go.
So, Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I've sat the last, oh, approximately
two hours listening. I haven't said anything 'cause I wanted to hear what everybody had
to say. In my opinion, really we can't change the wrongs that have happened but we've
got to ensure that it never happens again. I think that's what this is all about. And we
have to put it in perspective of doing it so that whether you're talking Palama, whether
you're talking Wailuku Heights, whether you're talking Kihei, Kula, I don't care where,
that we never repeat the same mistake. I think you agree with that, Mr. Chair.
So, I don't think we're finished and I think some of the suggestions I would like to see
you and the Corp. Counsel sit down along with some of the suggestions Mr. Nishiki and
others have made today and try to get something that would be more substantial and fair
with some. with some real teeth in it so that we will not let this happen again. Now,
that's my personal feeling that I've seen locals, again, another kind of, the new ones, and
the older and the conflict in our community. I see that too many places in our
community, isn't that true? And we got to stop this. So, we got to make sure that when
the new ones come, and it's not all their fault because the developers develop and we let
the developers develop, and then we find the residual affects after that. I agree, I would
never want a 40-foot wall standing behind my house. I would never want that. I think
that's totally unfair but I cannot change that at this point. I want to make sure it doesn't
happen again.
So, Chair, my whole feeling on this, and I don't know what the rest of the Committee
Members feel, but I think I've heard them saying more work needs to be done on this. I
think something has to be done to make it sure that it's fair, like Ms. Baisa said, that it's
fair to all and that we right the wrongs and then don't repeat it again. And, I think, that's
what I'd like to see.
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So, however you want to do it, Mr. Chair, I'll be honest, I'm not ready, if you ask me
right now to vote on the proposal that was put out in front of us, I would, I would have to
say no at this time. There's not enough in there to make me want to do it that way. But I
would want to find some solution. I'm not saying forget it, throw it back, and bury it.
That's not what we're here for. We're here to do the people's work and I want to make
sure all the people in the room, new, old, all of that, at least be treated fair in the long run,
and that we avoid this in the future, so Mr. Hunt and whoever is there in the Planning,
and we're all not going be here ten years from now. Another something will happen and
ten years from now we all be sitting somewhere else and we'll all be talking about this
and they'll go back to Palama again. So, let's try to not have it repeat itself then we
won't have to have ten years from now some other Council sit here and listen to some
other developer and how some other neighbors that have lived there for their whole life
all of a sudden be impacted adversely, you know. I would use the word adversely.
I've been down there. I have family that live there, you know, and I tell you when I walk
in the backyard and, I mean, my neck just about, wow, you can't see anything but a big
wall of tile and fencing and everything. So, I don't want to see it happen again. Can we
change it? I'll let the courts change that part. That's, that's in the courts. But let's
prevent it from happening. Let's do something that the developer can finish, the people
can build, everybody will be taken cared of. So, there's more work to be done. I think
Mr. Nishiki, I thank you for bringing some of these proposals. Other people have
brought some ideas. Let's incorporate them and let's see what we can do with it,
Mr. Chair. I think that would be my, my stance right now.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Can we go down the line? Okay. Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, thank you. You know, with what was being proposed by
the Corporation Counsel I, I. . .and, and looking at that language, I think, is a slap in the
face to the Palama Street residents that hired a lawyer. They went to trial and they
received a favorable decision. Then...
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Nishiki, -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --the Chair would like you to respond to -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I am going to. I am going to.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: --how you want to move forward.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then this is my justification for it.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, I would ask you to consider that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then for, for us now to pass the language here would in
essence basically follow what these people won in court. I, I think that I would not be in
favor of passing that language today but I would be favor in working out whatever needs
to be to make sure that this doesn't happen again.
You know, Mr. Chairman, I, I, I wish it was as easy to answer your question. But, you
know what, being a local boy, growing up in Hawaii, taught to respect my elders, taught
to respect the local lifestyle that I continuously fight for is important. And, I think,
important to all of us because a lot of us here have been born and raised. And, and, and,
and, and you don't know it. I think Jo Anne feels it, because I've seen her always fighting
for the Hawaiian rights and, and people.
But when I see these people here, some of them can hardly walk, some of them with a
cane, some of them can't even stand up, you know, that to me is something that we really
should take to heart of what occurred to them. Their last years to live in Maui County
and, and having to go to court. I went to court and I saw them there. Having to come
here. They said they testified last year and now they're here again. You know, that
should speak to us a lot and, and, and I would hope that what occurred by a decision that
was made will never happen again. And, and I just, I think, we all need to thank them
because, you know, here they are, you know, in their last glory years walking, walking on
canes, hardly able to walk, and yet being here, depending upon us to make sure that it
never happens to them again and to future generations.
Local lifestyle and how we operate really needs to be defended. We cannot allow one
individual to interpret it different and therefore see what has occurred to them.
Mr. Chairman, this is damaging for me as a public official to see my elders treated in this
manner. I'm, I'm sorry and I'll say it publicly again and again and again. It is not the
way and for those of you that may be representing developers, please have more respect
that you would at least be sensitive enough to how many of us have grown up here. And
again, you know, it's like our elders are so nice, Gladys, they don't complain. That's
what they said. The kids said that. You know my mom and daddy they don't complain
that's why, what they get kukae'd upon. And, and that's the problem, you know, it's like
we cannot allow this to happen and so again . . . .(change tape, start 3A). . . I wish to
work on this order, Mr. Chairman, and -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --let this be, be a lesson -CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: --I think to future developers that, you know, have respect for the people that
were born and raised here.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. You know. in light of a lot of
material that has been handed to us at the beginning of this meeting and to have time to
digest all of this, I, I, I think we, we need to take a path of continuing this process so that,
I think, we need to come up with something that addresses both the concerns of the
residents on Palama Street but also, you know, the developer, their feelings were they
were following what was decided by the County to allow them to do. And to hear
testimony on people that bought property but cannot get a building permit. That, that
presents also, you know, some concerns for me. So, I think, with, like some of my
colleagues here, we're trying to find a way so that we may not be able to completely
satisfy everybody but I, I think we need to work towards having a fair discussion on this
and a fair resolution. So, Mr. Chairman, I, I would support continuing this discussion at
the schedule that you may have for us on this item. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, yes, and, and I understand. you know, that this is centering on
something that also had to do with potential litigation. You know, and trying to resolve
some of these issues so we don't address that, I, I guess, in the future. My concern in
general with passing legislation that is retroactive is does it contradict the purpose and
intent for which the original legislation was passed by a previous Council. And based on
what Mr. Nishiki said today, I think the purpose and intent at the point in time in which
the legislation was changed in 1991 was very clear, not to support mass grading and huge
addition of fill. I think that it's hard to go back and correct a problem and most
legislation is done with the intent of addressing from this point forward and then going
on. And not addressing something that happened, you know, many, many years ago.
So, fundamentally, Mr. Chair, that's my problem in resolving the issue with trying to do
something that may contradict an action that was previously taken. And where we get
ourselves into hot water is we react instead of taking a proactive approach. I would much
rather look at if this is specifically a problem that is created that if we have the support of
Administration perhaps we also look at having on behalf of our Planning Department,
who knows or who can identify these subdivisions going forward to the Board of
Variances and Appeals, and seeking some kind of redress for these specific hardships
addressing their specific situation, not passing omnibus legislation that really some times
can have it's own set of unintended consequences, which is why we get in such hot water
to begin, to begin with. So, that's. . .I'm, I'm willing to continue the discussion. I just
generally don't support anything that would contradict the purpose and intent of the
original laws that were passed in 1991. 1 think interpretation is perhaps what got us in
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this problem in the first place and I'd prefer to deal with that on a case by case basis.
Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Chair, thank you very much. I think I've said enough but I
definitely am committed to working to find a good solution. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's always hard going last but I think
pretty much it's been said by the majority of the Members not acting on this today. And
in reality, I guess, back in November of 2008, I believe, when Member Baisa chaired the
Committee, it was just I believe to refer it to the Planning Committees -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --or Commissions for comments.
But, you know, for the residents of Palama Drive, I certainly wouldn't want to see this
happen to anyone else. And I believe we're. . .you know, I want to send my appreciation
out at least to the Administration for trying to bring in a discussion and to you,
Mr. Chairman, to facilitate this meeting and to make sure we filter out the other issues
from what's posted on our agenda. And I note that it also mentions the possibility for
going into executive session as well. Maybe at another time for anything that may be
deemed sensitive as far for any discussions in open session with regards to the potential
for any legal action that might be considered as we heard from one testifier today.
So, at least we're moving into a direction of some resolution at the very least and to
ensure that this kind of incident doesn't happen to any other community. And,
unfortunately, you know, people may remember Palama Drive for this when, you know,
there's a lot, a lot more nicer things to remember Palama Street area for.
But, anyway, so, I would ask a consideration of a deferral to give us more time, other
Members to submit other considerations, as well as we've had some proposals submitted
by one Member, Mr. Chairman. So that's what I have to say on this, Mr. Chair. Thank
you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Member Molina. The Chair just has a couple
of comments. One, I, I want to thank you, Members, for making a commitment to see
this to some kind of resolution or conclusion. For the, the public and for those of you
who have come because you are affected by this, this is our only process. This the only
process that's available to us. And unfortunately, it means that I'd have to schedule it for
a public hearing like this and it might require you to come again to restate some of the
things that you have already made very clear in the records that we have on this particular
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item. And I would ask for your, your patience with this Committee. But if I'm going to
move forward I need to bring it to a meeting and I need to bring it to a process that's
going to allow all those that are involved in making this kinds of decision to have their
opportunity to, to discuss this and, to again, allow for you to continue your input if you
choose to do so.
So, having said that, I, I hope you understand that the Chair's intent is to take an item
that's been lingering and is now in my Committee, and although I had not had the
opportunity to be here to work on the item, it is still my responsibility to bring it forward.
So, I am bringing it forward so that this body will come to some decision in some way.
And without us bringing it forward on a scheduled meeting like this we could never
advance it. And in that case, it's almost like leave it on the shelf So, please allow us to,
to indulge ourselves in continuing the process. But as you heard the Committee
Members say today that they're willing to work towards some kind of decision. And if
they are, then the Chair would continue to schedule this item until we come to some
conclusion. So, with that I want to thank you for your participation and I hope that you
understand the task that's before us and surely the Committee Members do so. Okay.
So, with that then the Chair would like to defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, it's four o'clock and we have one more item
on the agenda and the Chair would like to begin, if there's no objections, with any public
testimony on Item PC-15.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And I thank you those of you I hope you're still here on
PC-15 but I will begin with public testimony. And the first person signed up would be
Pam Farnsworth to be followed by David Goode. And again, we are on PC-15.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MS. FARNSWORTH: Aloha, my name is Pam Farnsworth and I'm an electrical engineer here
on Maui. I'm speaking on behalf of Haleakala Energy Associates. Our company
develops, builds, and owns ground-mounted and roof-mounted solar photovoltaic
systems. We support PC-15 as it will assist all sizes of photovoltaic energy providers in
producing some of the much needed renewable energy for Maui County.
Currently, both homeowners and owners of buildings can construct PV facilities on their
rooftops or on grade. Most of the homeowners PV systems are ten kilowatts or less,
while most building systems are 100 kilowatts or less to take advantage of the net
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metering arrangement with MECO. As the County law now stands a PV company
building a larger system, such as a two or three megawatt system, that wants to supply
MECO with alternative renewable power cannot really develop the system because
County zoning does not allow this type of use on agriculturally zoned land.
At the current time, one can negotiate a power purchase agreement with Maui Electric
Company for a photovoltaic or other renewable energy system under about three
megawatts. Systems larger than this fall into the competitive bid frame work, which PV
companies are reluctant to enter into because of the very long lead time and uncertainty
of competitive bids. A photovoltaic system that supplies power to MECO will provide
diversity to the grid as it provides power from the sun as opposed to the Kaheawa Wind
Farm and other wind farms being developed on Maui. But PV companies will not install
these much needed PV systems if the zoning is not in place allowing this use. The Public
Utilities Commission or PUC recently issued a new Feed-in Tariff Order allowing a
maximum project size limit, slightly less than three megawatts, which is a small fraction
of the current grid for Maui. Under the PUC Feed-in Tariff Order, there's currently space
reserved on the Maui circuits for homeowners and building owners alike to install PV
systems. Bottom line is that there are opportunities for many different size systems
within these new guidelines so that no one is really muscled out by any one large system.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Ms. Farnsworth. Members, any questions
for the testifier? Okay, seeing none, thank you. Next testifier is David Goode.
MR. GOODE: Aloha, Chairman and Members of the Committee. My name is David Goode.
I'm the President of KSD Hawaii. Our company is partnered with other companies to
provide photovoltaic installations for nonprofits, government, and direct sale to the
utility.
We support the bill as written. It's a good bill that essentially mirrors the State law that
was changed recently to allow these types of applications, photovoltaics, in Ag lands that
are rated D and E, so your worse productive lands. Owners of these types of lands now
have an option rather than leaving it in kiawe or what have you to do something
productive with their land. It also gives them an opportunity to continue doing Ag within
these as typically the PV rows have plenty of space between them.
This change will allow us to help meet our energy independence goals that we've all set,
both within the County and the State. And I understand in looking at some of the
Planning Commission correspondence there was discussion about a CUP or a SUP
possibly being required. And also some discussion about if it's over a certain size,
maybe it should be reviewed. If, if a CUP or SUP is required, this will typically make
financing impossible and almost all these applications, maybe 90 percent plus, require
some type of financing. There's even financing available for homeowners. So, if you
had a home in, in D land, you may be out of luck. So, we don't think that's the proper
process for something that's just a permitted use in Ag district. Also, it relates to size, I
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mean, as Ms. Farnsworth described the three megawatt site might need 25, 30 acres. It's
basically the maximum you might be looking at. Again, that's a relatively small size in
an ag perspective, that we think should be just an outright permitted use.
I do know you still going to need permits. You're going to need a building permit. If it's
on the ground, you need an electrical permit, and you're going to need a grading permit,
which we've already talked about. I promise no fill, okay. You need a grading permit,
which also means you need an archaeological inventory survey done. So, there's plenty
of checks and balances to effectively manage this process and help match State law.
Also, your new Countywide Policy Plan, Chair, that your, you folks are working on I
understand is almost done. There's plenty of language in there that talks about
supporting sustainable and diversified ag, which this is. Supporting emerging, emerging
industries, which this is and to utilize renewable technologies to promote our energy
self-sufficiency, which this is.
So, we support the bill, you know, match County to State law. It will help provide and
match these long-term policy goals that you folks were looking for. And I'm glad it's a
relatively easy item to deal with today and thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you.
MR. GOODE: Mahalo.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Is there anyone else here that would like to testify on this item
that hasn't signed up? Okay, seeing none, then if there's no objections, Members, the
Chair would close public testimony on PC-15.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, public testimony is now closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

ITEM NO. 15 SOLAR ENERGY FACILITIES AS PERMITTED USES IN THE
AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICT (c.c. No. 09-247)
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: The Chair would like to at this time go the Department of
Planning, and if you would give us a summary and an update and, and how the Planning
Commission themselves reviewed this particular item.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Again, the bill would liberalize solar facilities in the
Agricultural District making them a permitted use. Currently, our law only allows small
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scale energy systems as a permitted use. A major utility facility requires a Special Use
Permit. So, this again, is a liberalization of the permitting process, streamlining. It is
consistent with the overall goal in increasing the use of renewable energy. This is a
common theme in, in the General Plan Update that we've heard both in the Countywide
Policy Plan and the Maui Island Plan. So, the Department does support the bill as it's
written as opposed to talk about conditional use permits, et cetera. And Joe Alueta will
now provide more detail on the bill and process up to this point.
CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. Go ahead, Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Mr. Chair, we did take it to the three Planning Commissions for their
comments. In the Staff review and analysis there was. . .if you look at our Staff Report
that was transmitted and circulated to the three Planning Commissions. We did send it
out to agency comments.
We did have comments from Public Works with regards to potential situation or
shielding to prevent sunlight bouncing off of the solar panels and causing problems along
roadways, potentially blinding roadway drivers.
There was issues. . .comments from Department of Land and Natural Resources with
regards to the commercial use of the agricultural lands and how that should be regulated.
As well as we. . .in our Staff Report we also went through and highlighted all of the
existing community plans and General Plan languages that would support the proposed
resolution as indicated by the Director that we do support the, the overall concept for
allowing solar energy facilities within Agricultural districts. The three Commissions in
their reviewing it they all recommended approval of the bill and supported the bill in
concept and just provided comments in general.
The Maui Planning Commission as indicated in our August 20, 2009 transmittal letter to
the Council considered placing some type of threshold on the acreage or height in which
not to be exceeded. And that if the facility went over that acreage or height then, then
there should be some type of public review. Most commonly would be through the
County Special Use Permits would be. . .which would be, happen at the Planning
Commission level.
On Molokai, interesting discussions as always, but they did bring up some good points on
Molokai. They did recommend approval of the definition provided that it was not listed
as an outrightly [sic] permitted use but rather as a special use that means it would be a
County Special Use Permit not a State Special Use Permit unless solar energy facilities
are permitted as an accessory use under 19.30A of this section. I think the. . .in the
discussions with the, the Planning Commission is that if it's listed as an outrightly [sic]
permitted use people would build solar facilities to then justify getting an Ag dwelling.
So, that was their insight. I can see where their logic behind that.
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On Lanai, different issues and different circumstances as always with our three islands is
that they did vote to send comments regarding the proposed resolution that it was
opposed to DLNR comments with regards to rezoning of agricultural land. As indicated
in the Staff comments, in the Staff Report, because DLNR took a position or Department
of Land and Natural Resources Agricultural District, they felt that if you commercialize
it, then maybe they should rezone the Ag land to an urban or rural use and they don't
support that.
That the County Special Use Permit should be required for the facilities that if the County
Council opposes requiring a Special Use Permit it should at least require it for projects
that are 15 acres or more. So, again, they're setting the threshold there. That there be
some type of rate reduction for the host community in which these facilities are located.
And that the unique soil on Lanai be recognized as D and E. . .if not irrigated but
recognized as A, B type land if irrigated. As indicated in. . .I pointed out in the Staff
Report it's just a minor issue that where the State law specifies, you know, they only have
a rating of D and E, but if you go through the Ag classification book specifically they
also point out that, yeah, it has an overall productivity of D and E or A, B, but if you add
water to some types of lands or irrigated productivity rating increases to A or B, and
that's the case on Lanai. And it's kind of a unique situation. It's not very common but it
does, does occur in some areas. That's pretty much the comments that came out of
Commissions.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you, Planning Department. Members, any
questions for the Department concerning this item? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Chair. And I thank the
Department for bringing this matter to our attention. With, with regards to the comments
that was made by Mr. Goode with regards to the, I guess, not allowing for a Special
Umis . . . Special Use Permit process. Can, can you comment on that because I believe
you just stated with, I guess, it was the Lanai Planning Commission they recommended
that a Special Use Permit process be dealt with for any projects that are 15 acres or
above? How does the Department feel about what Mr. Goode had mentioned in his
testimony about. . .I mean I can understand that it would add another layer of government
as well and possibly impede financing an applicant would have. Any comments from the
Department on that?
MR. ALUETA: I'll make the first comment as I'll leave it to my, my boss, Director, and that is
that from the. . .there's, there's, there used to be two types, two permits that you had to
get. You had to get one for the State and get one for the County. One is a State Special
Use Permit. The State law eliminated that requirement, okay. And then the County
Special Use Permit was, was, I guess, on some instances unless it's accessory to the, to
the use, it would be. . .you need to get a Special Use Permit or even a Conditional Permit
`cause it's not in the County Agricultural District. I'm not. . .so, we, we've already
eliminated one level of permit. The only types of. . .the only time that the Commissions
voiced concern over having permits was again if there was a threshold and that came
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from, I guess, all three wanted, wanted some type of permit. I mean, all three wanted
either it be at some threshold to be considered as it was only Lanai that kind of came up
with the 15 acres and then. . .but they all had their concerns. But, I think, we, we support
in general.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Director.
MR. HUNT: My perspective is the, the State Legislature has already given us direction and our
existing code requires a Special Use Permit for major utility facilities. So, it's, it's almost
like if we're going to take step, we have to take a step. I think there's certain uses that
are. . .have such a, a large public benefit and the public policy support that they should be
permitted uses and one of them is renewable energy. So, the Department would support
conceptually the use permitted outright.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, so, in essence the bill that's before us today somewhat
mirrors that of what already transpired at the State level.
MR. HUNT: I believe it's verbatim.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Verbatim pretty much?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Johnson followed by Member Medeiros.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, this would be for Mr. Hunt. Because you're requiring a farm
plan, submission of farm plan, we're looking at taxation issues now as to whether or not a
farm plan is implemented, plus we have no definition yet, I, I mean, at least in my
Committee, which I would've hoped by at some point in time we would get a definition
of agricultural. What does that encompass? How do you see that particular, I guess,
scenario accommodating what we're trying to do when we haven't taken the fundamental
steps to really talk about what do we and the County consider agriculture or a viable ag
use?
MR. HUNT: We, we would look at the, the farm plan. Our Administrative Rules require that
we approve a farm plan prior to issuance of a dwelling, a farm dwelling. So, somebody
could try and make an argument that, well, this is a permitted use so, therefore, I should
get a dwelling in conjunction with that. But it doesn't right now meet our definition of a,
of a agricultural use. So, I don't see it as a loophole at this point. I agree we need to look
at our agricultural definition and we have actually got meetings scheduled in the near
future that we'll be looking at that. But I don't see it as a problem at this point.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, 'cause, you know, my, my only, my only concern, Mr. Chair,
is that this is. . .before we've had that discussion, to me, before we pass on something at
least on the smaller areas I do think that we should have on the larger plots that are really
not farmable land 'cause I do not want to use our best lands for, you know, doing these
kinds of things. I think that should have at least a special use or conditional use permit
where it's a large acreage where it is going to be viable. But I don't want this to kind of
put the cart before the horse because I think it's really important that we clearly
understand that I don't want this to be an outright permitted use as wiggle room or
justification for people to just, you know, I mean, right now let's say I put in three palm
trees and, you know, I'm doing farming. So, I'm, I just really think that we should look
at this a little bit more carefully. So, anyway, that's my thought on small scale and larger
scale. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR KAHC/OHALAHALA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, you know, I was
remiss in not asking some questions of the electrical engineer and I was wondering if she
could be called back down for some questions.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Ms. Farnsworth.
MS. FARNSWORTH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, thank you. And you may need to state your name
again for the record.
MS. FARNSWORTH: Pam Farnsworth.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for coming down. I, I wanted to know, in
your experience with photovoltaic facilities, what size would make it profitable for the
developer of a photovoltaic facility as far as acres?
MS. FARNSWORTH: Um.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What has been your experience?
MS. FARNSWORTH: There, there are quite a few factors that would, you'd have to pencil out
economically to determine. One would be the interconnection to the utility company.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MS. FARNSWORTH: And then there's the economies of scale as you put in larger systems the
price goes down. You could get discount pricing on panels and inverters and things like
that, that make up the system. There are your land, you know, the engineering that goes
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into it and then the, the land if you have to do some grading and improving the property
to put footings in for your ground-mounted systems and what not. So, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, the, the land size is not really a determining factor is
what you want to build as far as your facility that would -MS. FARNSWORTH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and what type of facilities would determine...
MS. FARNSWORTH: Because, you know, it depends on where your property is located if you
have to put a road in to get to it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, right.
MS. FARNSWORTH: And depending upon where the property is located in relation to the
utility line that you're going to connect up to. If you have to go a couple feet versus
maybe half a mile to a mile, then that will add cost to your property so to recoup part of
that cost you'd have to put in a bigger facility. But, you know, what I testified to was that
under the current situation, the PUC docket that they recently passed at the end of
September limits the feed-in tariff size to under, just under three megawatts, or about
2.72 megawatts. And, I think, Dave had mentioned that that correlates to depending upon
the technology used 'cause there's different types of technologies you can use. That
correlates to about 15 to 20, 25 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, yeah, I think, you answered part of my next
question is that, I think, there's great consideration on where you going to build one of
these facilities to be as close to the grid that you can connect to the grid in order to -MS. FARNSWORTH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --supply your, your generation of electricity back. So,
yeah, that was. . .but I wanted to know if you know, the average size of one of this
facilities required so much land but your response was that it determines, I mean, what
you want to plan, what kind of facility would determine the, the property size.
MS. FARNSWORTH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And in your experience with these facilities has it
had the effect that was mentioned that it would have a cost reduction to the host island or
host community?
MS. FARNSWORTH: You know, part of the feed-in tariff docket is to determine the pricing
and they haven't got to that point yet. So, I. . .currently you can negotiate a power
purchase agreement with Maui Electric Company. There is a, there's a limit before you

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 30, 2009

hit competitive bidding. And so that limit now is about 2.89 where you can negotiate a
power purchase agreement with the utility company and that's based on your economic
analysis that you present to the utility company and they review your cost and your rate
of return and all that and they're supposed to determine if it's reasonable and just and
then the PUC approves that. So, also this feed-in tariff docket is coming about because
the State Hawaiian Electric Company's, the Consumer Advocate, and the Department of
Business Economic Development and Tourism signed the Hawaii Clean Energy Initiative
and in that what they wanted to do was they wanted to decouple the pricing of electricity
from fossil fuels and . . .(change tape, start 3B). . . so I can't answer you about where all
the pricing is going to be -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MS. FARNSWORTH: --because the...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDE1ROS: But, but there is some consideration for that?
MS. FARNSWORTH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and then finally, Mr. Chairman, my last question is
you would do a feasibility study in order to determine areas that would be feasible to
have these facilities? I'm sure you're not going to put too many in Hana where we get a
lot of rain and clouds, so.
MS. FARNSWORTH: Yeah, there are maps, solar maps of the island that show the areas where
they get better solar installation or, you know, better production.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay, thank you. Barnsworth?
MS. FARNSWORTH: Farnsworth.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Farnsworth, thank you for your information. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Members, any other questions? None at all? Okay.
You know, I wanted to clarify with the Department. Given the three Planning
Commissions, each of them has at least in their deliberations talked about some kind of
threshold per acreage. And while they are agreeing that this is something that they want
to move forward, they are each looking, and Lanai is the only one that had talked about a,
a 15-acre threshold. So, just based on the Lanai threshold, was that ever something just,
that was discussed in the other Planning Commissions?
MR. ALUETA: No.
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CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then Molokai says that they do not want it listed as an
outright permitted use but would rather it be considered as a special use.
MR. ALUETA: That is correct but they, they did support it if it was considered to an accessory
use, which we do now. Like, so if you had like a large agricultural facility, such as
maybe HC&S or another farmer who had a heavy load, if he wanted to put solar panels
on their warehouse or build a feed station, you know, where it's all covered with solar
panels and you have the cattle underneath it, and it's part of the, the facility, we would
consider that accessory to the facility. So, they, they had no problem with that as long
it's, it's. . .but if, if it was just going to be like a stand alone energy production, then they
had, they wanted it to be some type of permit for it.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then, the only other discussion, I guess, is the Lanai's
consideration of the D and E lands. As. . I think that most of the, the discussion
you've had in the Planning Commissions, I, I note that D and E lands were described as
unfarmable lands. You have several different comments about D and E lands in trying to
give the Commissions some idea of what we're talking about. And in fact, the Lanai
situation is that D and E lands are all farmable lands and that in the case of Lanai, if water
was available, they would be considered A and B Ag lands. So, I wanted to make sure
that, that, that was not a major part of the discussion in the Commissions because you felt
that wasn't something that they should consider.
MR. ALUETA: We. . .1 brought up it up and mentioned it to them and they, and they, they were
aware of it but, I mean, for it. . .I guess for Lanai it's very specific on their maps that and
you have it on a few of the Maui and Molokai soil classification maps. But you have to
really drill down and it, it's not parcel, I mean, it's through the aerial photos and really
understand what you're looking at. And it's, it's not too many of them and I'm not sure
if that's because it wasn't studied at the time. I mean some lands may have been
determined a certain rating but they never tried to water it to see whether or not the rating
would change or not. I think it, I think it's for Lanai it was obvious because you have a
solar classification and there was a large plantation there where they had irrigation so
they could see where the productivity level had changed. That's might have been part of
the reason that the U.H. study and the way they took it to it. But I, I'm not sure if it's a
big enough factor. It was only a comment that, that Lanai Commission made because
they. . .it is a prevalent issue with as you know on Lanai.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, and then the Molokai Planning Commission had
actually asked you to identify those, those D and E lands, so that they had a clear
understanding of what potential areas would be impacted by such a facility.
MR. ALUETA: For, oh, for Molokai?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes.
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MR. ALUETA: I believe that they had, I'm not even sure if they had any A and B, I think, they
had, I don't think they had any A and B land at. . .it's been so long since I looked at the
map. But there wasn't that much that was. . .1 think most of their lands, a lot of their
lands was D and E. So, for the most part it would be almost anywhere that was zoned Ag
on Molokai that you would be allowed under the, under the current proposal you would
be able to allow. . .to put a facility up.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So most of the Ag lands on Molokai then you're saying are
D and E?
MR. ALUETA: That's my recollection but I'll, I'll have to check a map again to, to, to look at it
again. I don't. . .1 believe we did have the booklets here. Wayne Nishiki's aide, we
loaned our, our soil conservation book to Wayne's office. So, if we can get that back we
can. . .I can, I can confirm it right now.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. No, I wanted to ask that question because that was clear
in the discussion for Molokai that they wanted to fully understand which lands might be
impacted by the fact that...
MR. ALUETA: Or, or the, the main question that Molokai had wasn't so. . .they wanted to
know where the Ag land was and so I provided a map that showed all of their Ag lands.
. . .(Given booklet by Sarah Dyal, Executive Assistant to Councilmember Wayne K
Nishiki). . . Oh, thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: But in terms of the rating, you're saying that the majority of
Ag lands on Molokai are D and E?
MR. ALUETA: According to this, to the U.H. map, detailed soil classification, all of the west
end is D and E. And . . .(short pause)... let's see, there's a small portion of A, probably,
. . .(chuckle,․). . . yeah, I would say almost the entire island is D and E land, except for
maybe a few pockets of A and C lands.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Just help me understand, I, I just wanted a clarification
because Molokai raised that question and wanted that clarification from you. And then
you presented them with this, this information and that document.
MR. ALUETA: I provided them with a Community Plan map, which showed all of their Ag
lands that were designated for Ag and then we had this booklet.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And because their concern had to do with where these
Ag lands were located and what potential it might have in terms of impact for these kinds
of facilities, then were they willing to continue moving forward based on the fact that
you're saying most of their Ag lands are D and E?
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MR. ALUETA: Yes, and that's why their recommendations were approve the definition but not
as an outrightly [sic] permitted use and they wanted it to be a Special Use Permit. And
then, again, be permitted as an accessory use on there unless it's permitted as an
accessory use as I described as part of an existing farming operation. Because basically
anywhere on Molokai you would be able to do this because all, 90, over 90 percent of
their land is D or E. so that's why they wanted it to have a Special Use Permit.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then, I guess, the other part of the discussion, the
Chair, is remiss in not even considering the, the, the utilities as part of the discussion
because as was presented in testimony there are these other layers that are going to be
involved. And the Chair's concerns are in looking at the Lanai situation as, as the, the
model, perhaps, that in going back to find out how much of this facility is actually
helping to reduce the cost of, of, of electricity to the resident. I'm really concerned that
the answer is zero. And yet Lanai boasts to have the largest solar facility in the nation.
And at this point, we have several other issues that have to be clarified is to how the
benefit of the facility goes down to the end user through the public utilities company.
So, if there's no benefit right now, then I need to understand it as we're moving this
forward what are going to be some of the other kinds of issues or impacts that are not
being addressed here. Simply, we're looking at an allowable use that I, I agree that we
need to be looking forward into renewable energy. But when it comes down to the actual
benefit to a community or to the farmer or to the intent of the farmer to allow for these
facilities to be implemented or designed and built, there's another component that was, I
think, Ms. Farnsworth talks about is that you've got other power purchase agreements
and you have other tariffs and all of those other discussions. And I'm remiss in that the
Chair had not really thought about that until, you know, it was too late. So, we do not,
we do not have the benefit of those kinds of discussions at, at this point in time. That is
the only real concern I have is that obviously there are benefits to the providers and the
developers of those power. There are going to be tax credits that are involved to the
developer. But in terms of the actual benefit to the, to the community, in which it is
intended to serve that has not been demonstrated at this, this point in time. So, yeah.

Member Johnson.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and, I know also if it's not going to benefit the local
community and there's other things that are taking place, like if underground cables in
order to transmit electrical power that are generated, if there's other means that these
need, you know, a transportation like undersea cables whatever, there's other unintended
consequences that, you know, I don't know where, if the trade off is worth it.
One thing, Mr. Chair, and although this applies to something that I was able to observe
on the mainland with regard to wind generation. I think it has similar applications.
Because of these tax credits. . .because of the investment potential, in some situations I
saw all over Wisconsin where there were no wind farms at all. They're just springing up
everywhere. In that particular situation, the visual blight was very obvious and it was
creating a huge controversy in certain areas, in certain communities.
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Many of the farmers, who were desperate for income, saw this as a potential way that
they could then sell the power, you know, or permit these facilities, whether it was solar
or wind, to be constructed on their property because they were going to receive some
kind of benefit, whether it was in the form of a lease or even assisting them in reducing
their individual power cost.
So, I, I really think we need to look at this more comprehensively because I had not been
aware that when these things and these were facilities that were from my understanding
outright permitted. You know, these are, these are things that are being done on the
mainland and they are creating problems in the community. So, I just want to understand
what are the consequences of doing it? What are the benefits? If the farmer clearly
benefits and is able to support his existing agricultural operation and keep him in business
so that he has an additional stream of revenue, I really support that because that's what
he's trying to do. He's trying to stay alive.
But then if it's simply a commodity, which is once again looked at and there are many
farms on the mainland that are corporate run. They have giant factory farms that are
really quite astounding in the way that they operate that have really negative effects.
Those are the kinds of things that while we don't have corporate farms, I suppose one
could say that if we are doing huge solar arrays that it could be construed as a corporate
investment. And I just want to understand how does that really support what we're trying
to achieve. You know, if it's, if it's just strictly energy independence I want to make sure
it's supporting farming and I want, I want to make sure it's supporting the local
communities.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. I think that supporting alternative energy
or renewable energy is a good thing. I think everybody agrees with that and we all are
committed to it as we have put it in our planning. It's in our present community plans
and will definitely be showing up in our new community plans, I'm sure.
However, it appears that this ordinance is, is okay but it needs a little bit of tweaking here
because it shows up from three Planning Commissions that there is a concern about the
threshold on acreage. And then, of course, we have the situation of whether or not we
need a Special Use Permit and then the one on Lanai, which mentions the D and E lands.
So, I think, we would have to create some amendments so that we can pass this thing.
But I do think the spirit and intent of it is very good. And I certainly agree with Member
Johnson. I've seen some over, overdone things like in Cabazon in California. I mean it's
really ugly and we don't want to go there.
But, I think, that we need to get some kind of legislation passed. You know, we all speak
about using renewable energy and I think we got to get off the dime and get it going here.
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And I also share the idea that this cannot be the total use. There, there might some need
to have it be an accessory use, you know, to help with farming and to lower the cost of it.
But, you know, solar farms and wind farms are becoming very popular all over the
country because we're all figuring out we got to get rid of foreign oil. So, we need to, I
think, take a good look at this. I don't think it's a bad bill. It just needs a little bit of
work. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Comments?
Okay. I think the Chair would like to consider just deferring this item with the
considerations that have been placed forth. And I, I think we could use a little bit more
help and I would be supportive of us moving in this direction. I think we should be clear
about what would be the total impacts, whether they're intended or unintended in the
passage of this, this kind of ordinance. And if we can get to some understanding of what
that it is, then it would be help, helpful to us, I think, in under. . .knowing that this is the,
the direction that we would like to support.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Chair?
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Chair, just one last comment. You know, when we were
working on the B&B Ordinance, we ran into a need to accommodate special needs for
Molokai and Lanai and we did write that into the bill, which made it workable because
they had, you know, circumstances that did not apply here. And if that's what this
requires, then maybe that's an option to get it done. Thank you.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, thank you. So, if there's no further discussion, then the
Chair would like to defer this item.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

(Excused: JJ and WN)

ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: No objection? Okay, thank you. Having said that, Members, I
want to thank you for being here today. And I, I do want to continue moving both of
these items forward and coming to a better position. And then hopefully, with your
support, we can meet that challenge as quickly as possible. So, with that said then, the
Chair, would like to adjourn today's meeting. Thank you. Meeting adjourned.
... (gavel)..

ADJOURN: 4:40 p.m.
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